# China Status of CO2 Capture, Utilization and Storage (CCUS) 2021

----China CCUS Pathway

CHINESE ACADEMY OF ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING INSTITUTE OF ROCK AND SOIL MECHANICS, CHINESE ACADEMY OF SCIENCES THE ADMINISTRATIVE CENTRE FOR CHINA'S AGENDA 21

#### Foreword

At the 75th session of the United Nations General Assembly on September 22, 2020, Chinese President Xi Jinping delivered an important speech and proposed that China aims to reach the carbon dioxide  $(CO_2)$  emissions peak before 2030 and strive to achieve carbon neutrality before 2060. President Xi's series of important statements have set clear goals and directions for China's response to climate change and green development and have injected strong political impetus into strengthening global climate action.

Carbon dioxide capture, utilization, and storage (CCUS) is a large-scale greenhouse gas emission reduction technology. In recent years, CCUS policies, research and development in China have been gradually improved under the joint promotion of the Ministry of Ecology and Environment, the Ministry of Science and Technology, and the National Development and Reform Commission. What's more, the scale of pilot demonstration projects continues to grow, and the competitiveness is further enhanced. But overall, China's green and low-carbon technology system for carbon neutrality has not yet been established. There is still a big gap between the existing technology system for emission reduction and the actual need for carbon neutrality. Studies have shown that CCUS will become one of the indispensable key technologies for China to achieve the goal of carbon neutrality. Therefore, the strategic positioning of CCUS should be rethought and reassessed according to the new situation, and it should be accelerated and deployed in advance on this basis.

The release of *China Status of*  $CO_2$  *Capture, Utilization and Storage (CCUS) (2021) – China CCUS Pathway* is timely, which plays an important role in studying the strategic positioning and development path of CCUS under the carbon-neutral goal in China. This report will support policymakers to carry out CCUS related work in strategy, planning and policy, and help the researchers determine future emissions anchors in different periods based on the current understanding of CCUS. It will further help the public to understand CCUS, such as the position and role of CCUS, which will strengthen China's goal of achieving carbon neutrality together.

Li Gao

Director, Department of Climate Change, Ministry of Ecology and Environment

### **Coordinating Lead Authors**<sup>1</sup>

Cai Bofeng	Center for Carbon Neutrality, Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning			
Li Qi	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences			
Zhang Xian	The Administrative Centre for China's Agenda 21			

<sup>1</sup> **This report should be cited as:** Cai Bofeng, Li Qi, Zhang Xian et al. 2021. China Status of CO<sub>2</sub> Capture, Utilization and Storage (CCUS) (2021)—China CCUS Pathway [R]. Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning, Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences, The Administrative Centre for China's Agenda 21.

## Authors (Sorted by Surname)

Cai Bofeng	Center for Carbon Neutrality, Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning
Cao Cheng	Southwest Petroleum University
Cao Libin	Center for Carbon Neutrality, Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning
Chen Wenhui	Tsinghua University
Chen Zhujun	University of Shanghai for Science and Technology
Dong Jinchi	Center for Carbon Neutrality, Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning
Fan Jingli	China University of Mining and technology-Beijing
Jiang Yong	China University of Geosciences, Beijing
Jiang Feng	China University of Petroleum
Lei Yalin	Beijing University of Chemical Technology
Lei Yu	Center for Carbon Neutrality, Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning
Li Chao	Zhejiang University
Li Guiju	Wuhan Library, Chinese Academy of Science
Li Qi	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences
Li Qing	CCS-EOR Company, Petrochina Jilin Oilfield Company
Li Xiaying	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences
Li Xiaochun	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences
Liang Xi	UK-China (Guangdong) CCUS Centre

### Authors (Sorted by Surname)

Liu Chuanwang	China University of Geosciences, Beijing
Liu Guizhen	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences
Liu Lingna	China University of Geosciences, Beijing
Liu Qi	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Lu Xi	Tsinghua University
Lv Chen	Center for Carbon Neutrality, Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning
Pang Lingyun	Center for Carbon Neutrality, Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning
Peng Bo	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Shi Mingwei	The Administrative Centre for China's Agenda 21
Tan Yongsheng	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences
Wang Lidong	North China Electric Power University
Wang Nan	Deloitte Tohmatsu Consulting
Wei Wendong	Shanghai Jiao Tong University
Wu Pengcheng	Guangdong Provincial Academy of Environmental Science
Wu long	Equinor ASA
Yang Bo	Tsinghua University
Yang Xiaoliang	China Oil & Gas Climate Invesments
Zhang Li	Center for Carbon Neutrality, Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning
Zhang Xian	The Administrative Centre for China's Agenda 21
Zhao Yanqiang	Wuhan Library, Chinese Academy of Sciences

### **Contributing Authors (Sorted by Surname)**

Jing RunQiu	North China Electric Power University
Li Zaoyuan	Southwest Petroleum University
Liao Yang	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Liu Hejuan	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Ma Qiao	Shandong University
Pu Xiaolin	Southwest Petroleum University
Shi Yunwang	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Wang Gui	Southwest Petroleum University
Wang Rujie	North China Electric Power University
Wang Yibiao	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Zhang Ya'nan	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Zhou Wenlong	China University of Mining and Technology-Beijing

### Reviewers

Du Xiangwan	Chinese Academy of Engineering	Academician
Ding Yihui	National Climate center	Academician
He Jiankun	Tsinghua University	Professor
Li Yang	China Petrochemical Corporation (Sinopec Group)	Academician
Huang Weihe	PetroChina Company Limited	Academician
Wang Jinnan	Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning	Academician
Pan Jiahua	Chinese Academy of Social Sciences	Academician
Huang Jing	The Administrative Centre for China's Agenda 21	Professor
Lv Xuedu	Asian Development Bank	Chief-scientist
Li Zheng	Tsinghua University	Professor
Xue Qiang	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences	Professor
Yan Gang	Chinese Academy of Environmental Planning	Professor
Zhang Xiliang	Tsinghua University	Professor

## **Translators (Sorted by Surname)**

Abdul Ghaffar	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Cao Cheng	Southwest Petroleum University
Chikezie Chimere Onyekwena	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Happiness Ijeoma Umeobi	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
He Miao	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Jiang Feng	China University of Petroleum
Li Xiaying	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Liao Yang	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Ouyang Tao	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Peng Bo	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Shi Yunwang	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Tan Yongsheng	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Tang Junlei	Southwest Petroleum University
Wang Nan	Deloitte Tohmatsu Consulting
Wang Yibiao	China University of Petroleum-Beijing
Wei Wendong	Shanghai Jiao Tong University
Xu Liang	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Xu Lifeng	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Yu Tao	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Zhang Liehui	Southwest Petroleum University
Zhang Xiaoyan	Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, CAS
Zhang Ya'Nan	China University of Petroleum-Beijing

### Abbreviations

BECCS	Bioenergy with carbon capture and storage
CCS	Carbon dioxide capture and storage
CCU	Carbon dioxide capture and utilization
CCUS	Carbon dioxide capture, utilization and storage
CO <sub>2</sub> -ECBM	Carbon dioxide enhanced coal bed methane recovery
CO <sub>2</sub> -EOR	Carbon dioxide enhanced oil recovery
CO <sub>2</sub> -EWR	Carbon dioxide enhanced water recovery
DAC	Direct air capture
DACCS	Direct air carbon capture and storage
DRI	Direct reduced iron
EU ETS	European union emissions trading system
GCCSI	Global carbon capture and storage institute
GDP	Gross domestic product
GJ	Gigajoule
GW	Gigawatt
IEA	International energy agency
IGCC	Integrated gasification combined cycle
IPCC	Intergovernmental panel on climate change
IRENA	International renewable energy agency
km	Kilometer
KWh	Kilowatt-hour
MJ/kg	Megajoule/Kilogram
NACSA	North American carbon storage atlas
TWh	Terawatt-hour
USGS	United states geological survey

# Summary for Policymakers >>>>

To achieve carbon neutrality, developing Carbon dioxide Capture, Utilization and Storage (CCUS) technology is a strategic choice to reduce carbon dioxide emissions and ensure energy security. With the change of understanding and negotiation situation of climate change, the connotation and extension of CCUS technology are constantly enriched and expanded. It is urgent to systematically study and evaluate the development trend of CCUS technology, reposition the technology development vision, and consider the development pathway of CCUS comprehensively.

To achieve the goal of carbon neutrality, China needs to establish a zero-carbon energy system based on non-fossil energy, and decouples economic development from carbon emission. CCUS technology, as an important part of the carbon neutral technology portfolio in China, is the only technology choice for zero-carbon utilization of fossil energy and the main technical means to maintain the flexibility of the power system. Moreover, CCUS is a feasible technical solution for industries with great difficulties in emission reduction, such as iron and steel and cement industry. In addition, the negative emission technology (CCUS+ renewable energy) is also the base technology guarantee to offset the remained carbon emissions after reduction and achieve carbon neutrality.

In terms of the emission reductions required to achieve carbon neutrality and based on current technology projections, the carbon dioxide emission reductions to be achieved by CCUS are 0.6-1.4 billion tonnes and 1-1.8 billion tonnes in 2050 and 2060, respectively. Among them, Bioenergy with Carbon Capture and Storage (BECCS) and Direct Air Carbon Capture and Storage (DACCS) need to contribute 0.3-0.6 billion tonnes and 0.2-0.3 billion tonnes respectively in 2060. From the perspective of source-sink matching in China, the emission reduction potential provided by CCUS can basically meet the demand of carbon neutrality target (0.6-2.1 billion tonnes of carbon dioxide).

China attaches great importance to the development of CCUS technology

and steadily promotes its research, development and application. At present, China's CCUS technology is at industrial demonstration stage, but the scale of the existing demonstration projects is small. The costs of CCUS is an important factor affecting its large-scale application. With the development of technology, the costs of CCUS in China has a great potential of reduction. It is expected that by 2030, the technical costs of the whole-process CCUS (250 kilometers transportation) in China will be 310-770 yuan per tonne of  $CO_2$ , and by 2060, it will gradually drop to 140-410 yuan per tonne of  $CO_2$ .

To promote the development of CCUS technology in China and better support the realization of carbon dioxide emissions peaking and carbon neutralization, the following recommendations are proposed:

(1) Develop detailed pathway of CCUS for the carbon neutrality target. Taking full account of the industrial structure and emission path of key industries under the carbon neutrality target, a comprehensive and systematic assessment about the emission reduction demands and potential of CCUS in China from 2021 to 2060 need to be made.

(2) Improve CCUS policy support and standard system. China should promote the commercialization of CCUS, include CCUS in the catalog of industrial and technological development, improve and optimize the framework of laws and regulations, and formulate a scientific and reasonable standard system for construction, operation, supervision and termination.

(3) Plan and layout CCUS infrastructure construction. Increase the investment and construction scale of carbon dioxide capture, transportation and storage infrastructure, improve the management level of technical facilities, establish the cooperation and sharing mechanism of related infrastructure, and promote the coupling and integration of CCUS with different carbon emission fields and industries.

(4) Carry out large-scale CCUS demonstration and industrial cluster construction. China should improve the compatibility, integration, and optimization of technical units in whole-process CCUS, accelerate the technical breakthrough of large-scale whole-process CCUS demonstration, and promote the construction of CCUS industrial cluster. Forty-nine researchers in the CCUS field complete this report, and we appreciate the scientific dedication of the authors and the 13 reviewers. Given the uncertainty of CCUS emission reduction demand and potential assessment in the academic community, it is urgent to carry out in-depth analysis under more clear boundary conditions such as technology, capital, and policy in the future to obtain a more reasonable potential assessment and development pathway.

# Contents

1.Overview1
1.1 What is CCUS? 1
1.2 The role of CCUS in carbon neutrality
2.Global CCUS development6
2.1 The storage potential of CCUS in the world and major countries
2.2 CCUS contributions in emission reduction10
2.3 The scenarios of CCUS in selected countries and regions
3.1 Current status of CCUS in China
3.Development needs and potential of CCUS in China18
3.2 Emission reduction demand of CCUS under the carbon neutrality target 25
3.3Emission reduction potential of CCUS based on source-sink matching 30
3.4 Cost assessment of CCUS in China
4.Policy Suggestions41
CCUS projects in China42
References

# **1.Overview >>>>**

### 1.1 What is CCUS?

Carbon dioxide capture, utilization and storage (CCUS) refers to the process that CO<sub>2</sub> separated from industrial processes, energy utilization or atmosphere, is directly used or injected into storage location to achieve permanent CO<sub>2</sub> emission reduction (Figure 1). CCUS adds "Utilization" to the carbon dioxide capture and storage (CCS). This concept was formed with the development and the deepening of understanding of CCS technology, and the strong advocacy of China and the United States, which has been widely recognized in the world. According to the technical process, CCUS can be divided into capture, transportation, utilization and storage (Figure 2).

 $CO_2$  capture refers to the process of separating  $CO_2$  from the industrial process, energy utilization or atmosphere, which is mainly categorized as pre-combustion capture, post-combustion capture, oxy-fuel combustion capture and chemical looping capture.

 $CO_2$  transportation refers to the process of transporting captured  $CO_2$  to utilizing or storage sites. According to the different modes of transportation, it can be categorized as tanker transportation, ship transportation and pipeline transportation. Tanker transportation includes automobile transportation and railway transportation.

 $CO_2$  utilization refers to the process of realizing the resource utilization of captured  $CO_2$  through engineering and technical means. According to different engineering techniques, it can be categorized as  $CO_2$ geological utilization,  $CO_2$  chemical utilization and  $CO_2$  biological utilization. Among them,  $CO_2$  geological utilization is the process of injecting  $CO_2$  into the ground to promote energy production and resource exploitation, such as enhancing the recovery of oil, natural gas, geothermal, deep saline (brine) water, uranium and oth-



02

er types of resources.

 $CO_2$  storage refers to the process of injecting captured  $CO_2$  into deep storage location by means of engineering technology to achieve long-term isolation of  $CO_2$  from the atmosphere. According to different storage locations, it can be classified as geological storage and ocean storage. The different geological sealing bodies can also be classified as saline formations storage, depleted oil and gas reservoirs storage, etc.

Bioenergy with carbon capture and storage (BECCS) and direct air carbon capture and storage (DACCS) have been highly valued as negative emission technologies. BECCS refers to the process of capturing, utilizing or storing  $CO_2$  generated during the combustion or conversion of biomass. DACCS is a process of capturing  $CO_2$  directly from the atmosphere before utilization and storage.



Figure 2 Schematic of CCUS process

#### **1.2 The role of CCUS in carbon neutrality**

In September 2020, President Xi Jinping announced that China aim to reach the CO<sub>2</sub> emission peak before 2030 and strive to achieve carbon neutrality by 2060 at the 75th session of the United Nations General Assembly, which contributes to the global climate governance and the implementation of the Paris Agreement. By May 2021, 131 countries, whose greenhouse gas emissions account for more than 65% and gross domestic product (GDP) accounts for more than 75% of the world have announced the goal of carbon neutrality. With the global and Chinese carbon-neutral vision becoming clear and mitigation actions being accelerated, the role of CCUS has become more prominent, and its status is changed significantly.

CCUS is currently the only technology choice to realize zero-carbon utilization of fossil energy. The scale of China's energy system is huge, and the energy demands are diverse. From the perspective of achieving carbon neutrality and ensuring energy security, China should actively build a clean, low-carbon, safe and efficient modern energy system that is dominated by a high proportion of renewable energy and supplemented by nuclear energy, fossil energy, etc. In 2019, coal accounted for 58% of China's energy consumption. According to the prediction of previous studies, fossil energy will still play an important role by 2050, accounting for 10~15% of China's energy consumption. CCUS will be the only technology option to achieve near-zero emission of this part of fossil energy.

CCUS is the main technical means to maintain the flexibility of the power system under the goal of carbon neutrality. The carbon-neutral goal requires the power system to achieve net-zero emission and significantly increase the proportion of non-fossil power, which will inevitably lead to a significant increase in the uncertainty of the power system on the supply and consumption ends, as well as affect the security and stability of the power system. Considering the multiple needs of the power system to achieve rapid emission reduction while ensuring flexibility and

Overview

maintaining high reliability, the installation of CCUS in thermal power is an important competitive technical means, which can achieve near-zero carbon emission, provide stable, clean and low-carbon power, and balance the fluctuation of renewable energy power generation. It also plays an important role in avoiding seasonal or long-term power shortages.

CCUS is a feasible technology choice for low-carbon transformation of industries which are difficult to reduce emissions, such as steel and cement. The International Energy Agency (IEA) released the iron and steel technology roadmap (2020). It is estimated that by 2050, the iron and steel industry will still have 34%  $CO_2$  emissions remained after adopting conventional emission reduction plans such as process improvement, efficiency improvement, energy and raw material substitution, etc. Even though the hydrogen direct reduced iron (DRI) technology has made a major breakthrough, the remained  $CO_2$  emissions still exceed 8%. The cement industry will still have 48%  $CO_2$  emissions remained after adopting other conventional emission reduction plans. CCUS is one of the few viable technology options for achieving net-zero emissions in industries such as steel and cement that are struggling to reduce emissions.

As a negative emission technology (CCUS+ renewable energy), CCUS is the essential technical support to achieve the goal of carbon neutrality. It is estimated that by 2060, China will still have hundreds of millions of tonnes of non- $CO_2$  greenhouse gases. BECCS and other negative emission technologies can neutralize this part of greenhouse gas emission, promote net-zero emission, and provide important support for achieving the goal of carbon neutrality.

# **2.Global CCUS development >>>>**

# **2.1** The storage potential of CCUS in the world and major countries

The global onshore theoretical storage capacity of  $CO_2$  is 6~42 trillion tonnes, and the offshore theoretical storage capacity is 2~13 trillion tonnes. Among all the storage types, deep saline formation occupies the dominant position. It is widely distributed and accounts for about 98% of the storage capacity, making it ideal for  $CO_2$  storage. Oil and gas reservoirs are the most suitable early geological sites for  $CO_2$  storage because of their complete structure and detailed geological exploration basis.

In China, the theoretical storage capacity is about  $1.21 \sim 4.13$  trillion tonnes. China's oil fields are mainly concentrated in the Songliao Basin, Bohai Bay Basin, Ordos Basin, and Junggar Basin. 5.1 billion tonnes of CO<sub>2</sub> can be sequestered through CO<sub>2</sub>-enhanced oil recovery technology (CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR). China's gas reservoirs, which are mainly distributed in the Ordos, Sichuan, Bohai Bay, and Tarim basins, can be used to sequester about 15.3 billion tonnes of CO<sub>2</sub> from depleted gas reservoirs, while about 9 billion tonnes of CO<sub>2</sub> can be stored through CO<sub>2</sub> enhanced oil recovery technology. The CO<sub>2</sub> storage capacity of the deep saline formations in China is about 2.24 trillion tonnes, and its distribution is basically the same as that of the petroliferous basins. Among them, Songliao Basin (490.6 billion tonnes) are the three largest land storage areas, accounting for 55.9% of the total storage. In addition, the Subei Basin (435.7 billion tonnes) and Ordos Basin (335.6 billion tonnes) also have large CO<sub>2</sub> storage potential in the deep saltwater.

In East Asia, excluding China, the theoretical storage capacity is about 490 to 550 billion tonnes. The theoretical storage capacity of  $CO_2$  in Japan is 140 billion tonnes, mainly distributed in the large sedimentary basins around the

Japanese islands, including the Tokyo Bay Basin, Osaka Bay Basin, the northern region of Kyushu Region, and the Ise Bay Basin. The  $CO_2$  theoretical storage capacity of the deep saline layer in South Korea is 940 million tonnes, including 900 million tonnes in the Peiping Basin and 40 million tonnes in the Pohang Basin. The oil and gas basins in South Korea are mainly oil reservoirs, among which the  $CO_2$  sequestration potential of the Oolong basin is 3 billion tonnes, the Jeju basin is 23.5 billion tonnes, Kunsan basin is 300 million tonnes. Indonesia, Thailand, Philippines, and Vietnam have a combined mothballed potential of about 54 billion tonnes.

**In North America,** the potential for geological sequestration is about 2.3 to 21.53 trillion tonnes. The United States Geological Survey (USGS) evaluates tectonic-technology storage capacity for individual storage assessment units in 36 basins in the United States, with a national average of about 3 trillion tonnes. Based on available information, the Global Carbon Capture and Storage Institute (GCCSI) estimated that the storage potential of the United States is between 2 and 21 trillion tonnes.

According to the North American Carbon Sequestration Atlas (NACSA), the potential for  $CO_2$  sequestration in oil and gas basins in the United States and Canada is 120 and 16 billion tonnes, respectively, and the potential for  $CO_2$  sequestration in saline formations is 1.61~20.155 trillion tonnes and 28~296 billion tonnes, respectively. Mexico's saline formation's theoretical storage capacity exceeds 100 billion tonnes.

In Europe, the theoretical storage capacity is about 500 billion tonnes. The oil-bearing basins in Europe are mainly concentrated in the North Sea, Western and Eastern Europe, while the saltwater basins are mainly distributed in Western and Eastern Europe. According to the EU Geocapacity Project assessment, the potential for  $CO_2$  storage in Europe's oil and gas basins is 30 billion tonnes, and the potential for  $CO_2$  storage in deep saline formation is 325 billion tonnes. Anthonsen KL et al. (2009) gave a conservative estimate of oil and gas reservoirs, aquifers, and coal seam storage potential in 25 European countries at 126 billion tonnes.

07



In Australia, the potential for geological storage is about 220 to 410 billion tonnes. There are 65 sedimentary structures suitable for  $CO_2$  storage in Australia, and the potential  $CO_2$  storage basins are mainly distributed in the coastal and central regions.

Country/Region	Theoretical storage potential (billion tonnes)	Emissions by 2019 (billion tonnes per year)	Estimated cumulative CO <sub>2</sub> emissions to 2060 (billion tonnes)	
China	1210 ~ 4130	9.8	400	
Asia (excluding China)	490 ~ 550	7.4	300	
North America	$2300 \sim 21530$	6.0	250	
Europe	500	4.1	170	
Australia	$220 \sim 410$	0.4	16	

Table 1	CCUS geological storage potential a	and carbon dioxid	de emissions i	in major	countries an	nd regions	in
		the world		5		C	

Data sources: Bradshaw *et al.*, 2004; Flett *et al.*, 2008; Cook, 2009; Takahashi *et al.*, 2009; Vangkilde-Pedersen *et al.*, 2009; Ogawa *et al.*, 2011; Kim *et al.*, 2013; Wright *et al.*, 2013; Lee *et al.*, 2014; Wei, 2015; Kim *et al.*, 2016; GCCSI, 2019a, 2019b, 2020. Emissions data for 2019 are from BP, 2021; Estimates of cumulative  $CO_2$  emissions to 2060 are calculated by assuming that emissions from 2019 to 2060 stay at the same level in 2019.



Note: The data in Figure 3 are from Table 1, and the values are the median of the interval.

Figure 3 CCUS geological sequestration potential and carbon emissions in major countries and regions in the world

#### **2.2 CCUS contributions in emission reduction**

The contribution of CCUS to emission reduction in different scenarios varies greatly. Under different scenarios, global emission reduced by CCUS in 2030 varies from 0.1 to 1.67 billion tonnes/year, with an average of 490 million tonnes/year. In 2050, it will be 2.79 to 7.6 billion tonnes/ year, with an average of 4.66 billion tonnes/year.

In the Special Report on 1.5 °C Global Warming, the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) pointed out that the emission reduction of different CCUS pathways would be 100 to 400 million tonnes per year in 2030, and 3 to 6.8 billion tonnes per year in 2050. In its Fifth Assessment Report (2014), the IPCC pointed out that CCS is so important for global greenhouse gas reduction and that most models that do not take CCS into account will not be able to achieve the target of 450 ppm CO<sub>2</sub> equivalent by 2100. IPCC Special Report on 1.5°C Global Warming has assessed 90 scenarios, almost all of which require CCUS involvement to keep the temperature rise within 1.5°C. The 90% scenario calls for global storage to reach 3.6 billion tonnes per year by 2050. The global capture and storage of CO<sub>2</sub> are about 40 million tonnes in 2020. To achieve the 1.5°C scenario proposed by the IPCC, capture and storage of CO<sub>2</sub> in 2050 will need to increase by about 100 times. Of the four scenarios for achieving the 1.5°C, only one (a significant decline in terminal energy demand) did not use CCUS. In the other three scenarios, CCUS is expected to achieve accumulative emissions reductions of 348 billion tonnes from 2020 to 2100. BECCS deployments remain limited in 2030 (300 million tonnes, median scenario level). Under a path that limits global temperature rise to 1.5°C with no or only limited overshot, global net anthropogenic CO<sub>2</sub> emissions should be reduced by about 45% from 2010 levels by 2030 and achieve net-zero global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions around 2050, the scale of BECCS needs to be about 4.5 billion tonnes.

The IEA's Sustainable Development Scenario aims to achieve net-zero emissions globally by 2070. CCUS is the fourth most contributory technology, accounting for 15% of cumulative emissions reductions. The IEA Sustainable Development Scenario describes the important tools needed to achieve the key energy-related goals of the United Nations Agenda for Sustainable Development which include the early realization of carbon peak and rapid emission reduction after the peak in line with the Paris Agreement, and the popularization of modern energy by 2030. The role of CCUS in the IEA's sustainability scenario grow in importance over time and can be broadly divided into three phases. The first phase, until 2030, focus on carbon capture from existing power plants and industrial processes, such as coal power, chemicals, fertilizers, cement,

and steel metallurgy. Between 2030 and 2050, the second phase will see a rapid increase in CCUS deployments, particularly in the cement, steel, and chemical industries, which will account for nearly a third of the increase in carbon capture. BECCS deployments will also increase rapidly, to 15%, particularly carbon capture in power generation and low-carbon biofuels. Between 2050 and 2070, the third phase, carbon capture will increase by 85% over the previous phase. 45% of the increase is from BECCS and 15% is from direct air capture (DAC). Natural gas-related CO<sub>2</sub> capture mainly comes from blue hydrogen (fossil energy hydrogen production + CCUS) production and natural gas power generation.



Figure 4 CCUS under IEA sustainable development scenario (IEA, 2020)

Under the IEA's Net-Zero Emissions by 2050 Scenario (NZE), the global CO<sub>2</sub> capture will be 1.67 billion tonnes/year in 2030 and 7.6 billion tonnes/year in 2050. In 2030, carbon capture from fossil fuels and industrial processes, biomass energy, and DAC will be 1325 million tonnes, 255 million tonnes, and 90 million tonnes, respectively. About 4% of coal plants (50 GW) and 1% of natural gas plants (30 GW) need to be equipped with CCUS. In 2050, carbon capture from fossil fuels and industrial processes, biomass energy and DAC will be 5.245 billion tonnes, 1.38 billion tonnes, and 985 million tonnes, respectively. Among them, about 95% of the captured  $CO_2$ will be permanently geologically sequestered and 5% will be used to provide synthetic fuels. The proportion of coal-fired and natural gas plants equipped with CCUS will increase to about 50% (220 GW) and 7% (170 GW), respectively.

The International Renewable Energy Agency's (IRENA) deep decarbonization scenario aims to achieve net-zero emissions over the period of 2050-2060, with CCUS contributing about 6% of annual

emissions reductions in 2050, which is 2.79 billion tonnes per year. In Zero Emissions from Renewable Energy report and Global Renewable Energy Outlook published in 2020, IRENA proposed four scenarios for future global  $CO_2$  emissions: (1) Baseline Energy Scenario, that is, the policy scenario when the Paris Agreement was signed; (2) Planned Energy Scenario, that is, the Planned policy Scenario of each national government; (3) Transforming Energy Scenario, which is a more ambitious but still feasible path; (4) Deeper Decarbonization Perspective, which is a scenario where net-zero emissions are to be achieved between 2050 and 2060.

By 2050, from the planned energy scenario to the energy transition scenario, carbon removal would contribute about 10% of the emissions reductions (about 2.61 billion tonnes). From the energy transition scenario to the deep decarbonization scenario, there are two scenarios. (1) Zero emissions, where deep decarbonization of all power generation and industrial processes leads to (almost) zero carbon emissions. This scenario is mainly based on renewable and clean energy, so carbon removal is only 2% (about 200 million tonnes per year), mainly in the cement industry. (2) Net-zero emissions, where CCUS accounts for 34% (contribute 3.5 billion tonnes per year). Overall, from baseline energy scenarios (46.5 billion carbon emissions in 2050) to a deep decarbonization scenario of zero emissions, carbon removal technologies by 2050 will account for approximately 6% of total annual emissions reductions (2.79 billion tonnes per year).



Figure 5 Contributions of CCUS assessed by major global institutions

Note: According to IPCC (2018), global warming should be controlled within  $1.5^{\circ}$ C. Global zero-emission time for different paths: below  $1.5^{\circ}$ C—2044; no overshoot  $1.5^{\circ}$ C—2050; no or limited overshoot  $1.5^{\circ}$ C—2052; below  $2^{\circ}$ C—2070; higher than  $2^{\circ}$ C—2085. The International Energy Agency (IEA, 2020) proposes sustainable development scenarios. The important tools needed to achieve the key energy-related goals of the United Nations Agenda for Sustainable Development includes the early and rapid post-peak emissions reductions in line with the Paris Agreement, and universal access to modern energy by 2030 and zero global emissions by 2070; International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA, 2020a; 2020b): Prospect of deep decarbonization, achieve net zero emissions between 2050 and 2060; and Consultation Report of the Chinese Academy of Sciences on Carbon Neutrality (2021).

#### 2.3 The scenarios of CCUS in selected countries and regions

In the United States, there are 12 new CCUS commercial projects in 2020. The number of CCUS projects in operation has increased to 38, accounting for about half of the number of global projects in operation, and the CO<sub>2</sub> capture capacity has exceeded 30 million tonnes. The portfolio of CCUS in the United States is diverse, including cement manufacturing, coal-fired power generation, gas power generation, garbage power generation, chemical industry, etc. About half of the projects no longer rely on CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR for revenue, which benefits from the subsidy policy launched by the United States government. CCUS projects in the United States can obtain financial support from the federal and local governments through the 45Q tax credit of the federal government and the California low carbon fuel standard of the California government. These measures greatly improve the feasibility of the CCUS projects and make their long-term operation possible. In addition, the United States Department of Energy invested 270 million dollars in supporting the CCUS projects in 2020,

which also greatly encouraged the development of the CCUS projects. After the revision of the 45Q tax credit policy in 2018, the amount of subsidy per tonne of CO<sub>2</sub> has been greatly increased. 45Q adopts a progressive CO<sub>2</sub> subsidy price-setting method, as shown in Table 2. Among them, the subsidy price for geological storage of  $CO_2$  increased from \$25.70/ tonne CO<sub>2</sub> (2018) to \$50.00/tonne  $CO_2$  (2026), and the subsidy price for non-geological storage (mainly CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR and CO<sub>2</sub> utilization) increased from \$15.29/tonne of CO<sub>2</sub> (2018) to \$35.00/tonne of CO<sub>2</sub> (2026). On January 15, 2021, the United States issued the final regulation of 45Q, which made the credit eligibility allocation system more flexible and made it clear that private capital had the opportunity to qualify for the credit. This approach allows investment companies to ensure the long-term stability of CCUS project cash flow and dramatically reduces the financial risk of the project, thus encouraging companies to invest in new CCUS projects.

		2	51	· ·			-	·	
Year	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025	2026
Geological storage	25.70	28.74	31.77	34.81	37.85	40.89	43.92	46.96	50.00
EOR/CCU	15.29	17.76	20.22	22.68	25.15	27.61	30.07	32.54	35.00

Table 2 CO<sub>2</sub> subsidy price of 45Q tax credit policy (USD/tonne CO<sub>2</sub>)

Note: The data in this table comes from the U.S. Department of the Treasury.

On the premise of achieving the goal of 1.5°C, in 2030, 2040 and 2050, the emission reductions of CCUS in the United States will be 91~800 million tonnes, 0.6~1.73 billion tonnes and 0.9~2.45 billion tonnes, respectively. Compared with the 30 million tonnes of CCUS equipment capacity in operation in 2020, the United States needs to build many CCUS projects by 2050 to achieve its climate goals.

The European Union has 13 commercial CCUS projects in operation in 2020, including one in Ireland, one in the Netherlands, four in Norway and seven in the UK. In addition, about 11 projects are scheduled to run before 2030. Major commercial CCUS facilities in Europe are distributed around the North Sea, while CCUS projects in continental Europe are progressing relatively slowly due to various institutional costs and public acceptance. Unlike the United States, the CO<sub>2</sub> emission reduction benefits of the European CCUS project is mainly reflected by the EU ETS and EOR. Before 2020, the price of  $CO_2$  in the European carbon trading market was low, and the market support for CCS projects is limited. In addition, the uncertainty of carbon prices in the carbon market also affects companies' judgments on CCUS investment. European NER300, Horizon 2020, Horizon Europe, and other funds have announced plans to provide public funding support for CCUS projects. But NER300 was criticized for failing to provide support for any CCUS project in the end. The European Union has been actively promoting a low-carbon economy and has adopted active policies and systems to promote low-carbon transition. In 2020, the European Green Deal and the European Climate Law turned the goal of zero net emissions by 2050 into a political goal and a legal obligation, which makes it possible for Europe to implement more emission reduction policies in the future. As CCUS is an important means

of emission reduction, it is possible that Europe will adopt more active policies to support CCUS. The innovation fund, founded in June 2020, with a total value of 10 billion euros, is widely considered the main public fund source for future CCUS projects. It is worth noting that European Union policy support for CCUS is prudent and conservative compared to other low-carbon energy projects.

On the premise of achieving the 1.5°C target, the EU's CCUS emission reductions will be between 20 million tonnes and 604 million tonnes in 2030, between 140 million tonnes and 1.57 billion tonnes in 2040, between 430 million tonnes and 2 23 billion tonnes in 2050. In the 1.5 LIFE (Sustainable Living Scenario) and 1.5 TECH (Technical Scenario) scenarios announced by the European Union in 2018, CCUS emission reductions in 2050 will be between 370 and 600 million tonnes. It is worth noting that compared with the emission reductions of other comprehensive evaluation models, the EU's official model POLES used in policymaking and the EU's official 1.5°C scenario, CCUS emission reductions from 2030 to 2050 are significantly lower.

In Japan, there are no oil and gas producing areas that can be used for EOR due to the geological conditions. But Japan invested in overseas CCUS intensively, such as the Petra Nova project in the United States and the EOR project in Southeast Asia. Tomakomai CCS project is the only whole process project in Japan, which started construction in 2012 and operated in 2016. The Integrated coal gasification combined cycle power generation (IGCC) project in Hiroshima has already started CO<sub>2</sub> capture and is preparing to carry out an empirical pilot of CO<sub>2</sub> utilization in the future. In 2020, the Japanese government announced the goal of net zero emissions by 2050. In the same year, the Parliament passed a growth strategy and formulated an implementation plan. Among them, CCUS is one of the 14 key areas that the Ministry of Economy, Trade, and Industry has formulated a road map for its popularization in the fields of cement, fuel, chemical industry, and electric power. It should be noted that in recent years, the focus of the Japanese government's work is the utilization of CO<sub>2</sub>, so the investment in

geological storage has been reduced compared with the past.

On the premise of achieving the 1.5°C target, Japan's CCUS emission reductions will be between 20 mil-

lion tonnes and 210 million tonnes in 2030, 23 million tonnes and 430 million tonnes in 2040, 110 million tonnes and 890 million tonnes in 2050, respectively.



Figure 6 CCUS emission reduction contribution of developed countries

Note: The dots in the figure represent specific models or strategic research data; the red line represents the median value in a certain time (numbered in the figure); Data sources: SSP database; CD-LINKS database; European Commission, 2018; van Vuuren, *et al.*, 2018; Williams *et al.*, 2021.

# **3.Development needs and potential of CCUS in China >>>>**

### 3.1 Current status of CCUS in China

In China, about 40 CCUS demonstration and pilot projects have been put into operation and under construction with a capture capacity of 3 million tonnes/year. These projects mainly focus on the small-scale EOR demonstration in the petroleum, coal chemical and thermal power industries, lacking large-scale and full-chain industrialization demonstration with various technology combinations. Since 2019, the main progress is as follows:

 $CO_2$  capture: China Energy Investment Corporation (China Energy) Guohua Jinjie Power Plant builds 150,000 tonnes/year post-combustion  $CO_2$  capture project. China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC) Lishui *36-1* gas field develops a  $CO_2$  separation, liquefaction, and dry ice production project, with a 250,000 tonnes/ year capture scale.

Geological utilization and storage: Guohua Jinjie Power Plant plans to store the captured  $CO_2$  in saline aquifers, and the scale of some  $CO_2$ -EOR projects is expanded.

**Chemical and biological utilization:** 200,000 tonnes/year microalgae fixed coal chemical flue gas  $CO_2$  biological utilization project; 10,000-tonnes/year  $CO_2$  concrete mineralization utilization project; 3,000 tonnes/year carbonization steel slag utilization project.



Figure 7 Distribution of CCUS projects in China

The engineering capacity in China is ready to capture and store CO<sub>2</sub> on a large scale and is actively preparing for a full-process CCUS industrial cluster. China Energy Investment Corporation (China Energy) Ordos CCUS Demonstration Project has successfully carried out a full-process demonstration of CCUS with an annual scale of 100,000 tonnes. China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) Jilin Oilfield EOR project is the only Chinese project among the 21 large-scale CCUS projects currently in operation globally and is presently the largest EOR project in Asia, with a total of over 2 million tonnes of CO<sub>2</sub> injected. Besides that, construction of the 150,000 tonnes/year post-combustion  $CO_2$  capture and storage demonstration project of China Energy Investment Corporation (China Energy) Guohua Jinjie Power Plant started in 2019. It will become China's largest coal-fired power plant CCUS demonstration project. In July 2021, China Petrochemical Corporation (Sinopec Group) officially launched China's first million-tonne CCUS project (Qilu Petrochemical Corporation-Shengli Oilfield CCUS project).

China's CCUS projects are distributed in 19 provinces, and the industries of capture sources and the types of storage and utilization are diversifying. The total  $CO_2$  capture scale of China's 13 capture demonstration projects (including power plants and cement plants) reached 856,500 tonnes/year. The total  $CO_2$  geological utilization and storage scale of China's 11  $CO_2$  geological utilization and storage projects is 1.821 million tonnes/year, among which the scale of  $CO_2$ -EOR is about 1.54 million tonnes/year. China's  $CO_2$  capture covers pre-combustion, post-combustion and oxy-fuel combustion capture in coal-fired power plants, post-combustion capture in gas-fired power plants,  $CO_2$  capture in coal chemical industries, and post-combustion capture in cement kiln.  $CO_2$  storage and utilization involve various types such as saline aquifer storage, enhanced oil recovery (EOR), enhanced coal bed methane recovery (ECBM), enhanced uranium leaching,  $CO_2$  mineralization utilization, synthetize degradable polymer reforming of methane to syngas, and microalgae immobilization.



Significant progress has been made in all technical aspects of CCUS in China, some technologies have the potential for commercial

#### application.

**Capture technology:** The maturity of  $CO_2$  capture technology varies greatly. At present, the pre-combus-
Development needs and potential of CCUS in China

tion physical absorption method is already at the commercial application stage. The post-combustion chemical adsorption method is still at the pilot stage, and most other capture technologies are at the industrial demonstration stage. The post-combustion capture technology is currently the most mature capture technology, which can be used in the decarbonization transformation of most thermal power plants. For example, the 150,000-tonnes carbon capture and storage demonstration project carried out by Guohua Jinjie Power Plant is under construction. It is the largest post-combustion carbon capture and storage demonstration project in China. The pre-combustion capture system is relatively complicated, and the integrated gasification combined cycle (IGCC) technology is a typical pre-combustion carbon capture system. China's IGCC projects include Huaneng Tianjin IGCC project and Lianyungang Clean energy power system research facility. Oxygen-fuel combustion technology is one of the most potential large-scale carbon capture technologies for coal-fired power plants, producing higher CO<sub>2</sub> concentration (about 90~95%) and

is easier to capture. The oxygen-fuel combustion technology has developed rapidly and can be used in new coal-fired power plants and retrofitted coal-fired power plants. At present, the first-generation carbon capture technology (post-combustion capture technology, pre-combustion capture technology, oxy-fuel combustion technology) has gradually matured. The main bottleneck is high cost and energy consumption, and lack of extensive large-scale project experience. Meanwhile, the second-generation technology (such as new membrane separation technology, new absorption technology, pressurized oxygen-fuel combustion technology, etc.) is still in the laboratory research or small-scale test stage. When the second-generation technology is mature, the energy consumption and cost will be reduced by more than 30% compared with the first-generation technology. And it is expected to be widely applied around 2035.

**Transportation technology:** Among the existing  $CO_2$  transportation technologies, tanker and ship transportation technologies have reached the commercial application stage, while pipeline transportation is still in the pilot stage. CO<sub>2</sub> land vehicle transportation and inland ship transportation technology has matured, and it is mainly applied to CO<sub>2</sub> transportation with a scale of less than 100,000 tonnes/year. The scale of China's existing CCUS demonstration projects is relatively small, and most of them are transported by tankers. Jilin Oilfield and Qilu Petrochemical Corporation use land pipeline transportation. Part of the CO<sub>2</sub> from East China Oil and Gas Field and Lishui Gas Field is transported by ship. The cost of submarine pipeline transportation is 40% to 70% higher than that of land pipelines. At present, the technology of submarine pipeline transportation of CO<sub>2</sub> lacks experience, and it is still at the research stage in China.

Utilization and storage technology: Among CO<sub>2</sub> geological utilization and storage technologies, CO<sub>2</sub>-enhanced uranium leaching has reached the commercial application stage, EOR has been in the industrial demonstration stage, EWR pilot test study has been completed, ECBM has also completed the pilot-scale research and the mineralization utilization has also been in the industrial test stage. CO<sub>2</sub> enhanced natural gas and shale gas recovery are still in the primary research stage. China's CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR projects are mainly concentrated in oil fields and offshore areas in eastern, northern, northwestern and western China. The 100,000 tonnes/ year CO<sub>2</sub> storage in Ordos saline aquifers implemented by China Energy Investment Corporation has completed the injection target of 300,000 tonnes in 2015 and stopped further injection. The 150,000 tonnes/year post-combustion CO<sub>2</sub> capture and storage demonstration project implemented by China Energy Investment Corporation Guohua Jinjie Power Plant plans to store the captured  $CO_2$ in saline aquifers, which is currently under construction. In July 2021, China Petrochemical Corporation (Sinopec Group) officially launched China's first million-tonne CCUS project (Qilu Petrochemical Corporation-Shengli Oilfield CCUS project), which is expected to become the largest demonstration base for the whole industry chain of CCUS in China. The Institute of Process Engineering (IPE), Chinese Academy of Sciences (CAS), launched a 50,000 tonnes/ year steel slag mineralization industrial verification project in Dazhou, Sichuan. Zhejiang University has carried out a 10,000-tonnes industrial test project of  $CO_2$  deep mineralization for building materials in Henan. Along with China Petrochemical Corporation (Sinopec Group) and other companies, Sichuan University has made good progress in developing the technology for direct mineralization of phosphogypsum co-production of sulfur-based compound fertilizer from low concentration  $CO_2$  exhaust gas. In China, significant progress has been made in  $CO_2$  chemical utilization technology, and many new technologies such as electrocatalysis and photocatalysis have emerged. However, some technical bottlenecks still exist in the post-combustion  $CO_2$ capture system and chemical conversion and utilization device. Biological utilization mainly focused on microalgae fixation and gas fertilizer utilization.





Figure 8 Types and development stages of CCUS technologies in China

Note: The Administrative Center for China's Agenda 21, 2021

024

# **3.2 Emission reduction demand of CCUS under the carbon neutrality target**

According to the research of various domestic and foreign research institutions, to achieve the carbon neutralization target, China's CCUS emission reduction is 20 to 408 million tonnes in 2030, 600 million to 1.45 billion tonnes in 2050, and 1 to 1.82 billion tonnes in 2060. The scenarios mainly consider China's achievement of the 1.5°C and 2°C temperature control targets, sustainable Development Goals, carbon peaking and carbon neutral targets, CO<sub>2</sub> emission pathways by industry, development of CCUS technology, and scenarios in which CCUS can be used or may be used.

Year	2025	2030	2035	2040	2050	2060
Coal power	6	20	50~100	200~500	200~500	200~500
Gas power	1	5	20~100	20~100	20~100	20~100
Steel	1	2~5	10~20	20~30	50~70	90~110
Cement	0.1~17	10~152	20~80	30~150	80~180	190~210
BECCS	0.5	1	18	80~100	200~500	300~600
DACCS	0	0	1	15	50~100	200~300
Petrochemical and chemical industry	5	50	30	0	0	0
All industries	9~30	20~408	119~850	370~1300	600~ 1450	1000~1820

Table 3 Potential of CCUS CO<sub>2</sub> emission reduction in various industries from 2025 to 2060 (million tonnes/year)

Note for data sources: IEA, 2011, 2000; Wang *et al.*, 2014; Asian Development Bank, 2015; Xu *et al.*, 2016; The Administrative Center for China's Agenda 21, 2019; DNV, 2020; Goldman Sachs, 2020; Boston Consulting Corporation, 2020; Energy Transitions Commission, 2020; He Jiankun, 2020; Energy Foundation, 2020; WRI, 2021; Mckinsey, 2021; Global Energy Interconnection Development and Cooperation Organization, 2021a, 2021b; The Administrative Center for China's Agenda 21, 2021; Chinese Academy of Engineering, 2021; Tsinghua University, Beijing Institute of Technology, Development Research Center of the State Council, National Center for Climate Change Strategy and International Cooperation, Energy Research Institute, NDRC, P.R. China and other units based on China's carbon-neutral scenario joint forecast data. DACCS is in the primary research stage, and its technological maturity and economy need to be improved. The emission reduction potential is difficult to release in the short term. It is expected that industrialization demonstration and promotion will be carried out around 2035.





Development needs and potential of CCUS in China

The thermal power industry is the main area of CCUS demonstration in China currently. It is expected that emission reduction by CCUS in coal power will reach 6 million tonnes/year by 2025, peak at 200 to 500 million tonnes/year in 2040, and then remain unchanged. The deployment of CCUS in gas power plants will be gradually carried out and will remain intact after reaching a peak in 2035, with 20 to 100 million tonnes per year. Coal-fired power plants equipped with CCUS can capture 90% of carbon emissions, turning them into relatively low-carbon power generation technology. About 900 million kilowatts of China's current installed capacity will still be in operation by 2050. The deployment of CCUS technology helps to make full use of existing coal-fired power generation units, appropriately retain coal-fired power production capacity, and avoid the premature retirement of some coal-fired power assets that may lead to resource waste. Technical suitability standards and costs are the main factors affecting the installation of CCUS in active coal-fired power. Technical suitability standard determines whether a power plant can be a candidate for transformation. At the present stage, technical suitability criteria that need to be considered in retrofitting coal-fired power plants includes the implementation year of CCUS, unit capacity, remaining service life, unit load rate, capture rate, and valley value/peak value, etc.

In steel industry, CCUS emission reduction demand is 2~5 million tonnes/year in 2030 and 90~110 million tonnes/year in 2060. China's iron and steel production process is dominated by the blast furnace-converter method with high emissions, and the output of electric furnace steel accounts for only about 10%. About 89% of energy input in blast furnace-converter steelmaking comes from coal, leading to high carbon emissions per tonne of steel in China. CCUS technology can be applied to many aspects of the steel industry, mainly in hydrogen production in hydrogen reduction ironmaking technology and steelmaking process. In addition, the CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR project is also a vital driving force for the development of carbon capture technology in China's steel industry.

The  $CO_2$  in China's steel plants is mainly of medium concentration,

which can be captured by pre-combustion and post-combustion capture technology. Coking and blast furnace ironmaking processes have the most significant  $CO_2$  emissions in the entire steelmaking process, and these two processes have the largest carbon capture potential. The mainstream carbon capture technology in China's steel industry is post-combustion  $CO_2$ capture from coking and blast furnace.

In addition to utilization and storage, CO<sub>2</sub> captured in the iron and steel industry can also be directly used in the steelmaking process. These technologies have been tested successfully by Shougang Group and promoted to Tianjin Pipe International Economic & Trading Corporation and Xining Special Steel Co., Ltd. Full application of these technologies can reduce the total emissions by 5%~10%. There are four main development directions for CO<sub>2</sub> utilization in the steel industry: (1) It can be used for mixing. CO<sub>2</sub> can replace nitrogen (N2) or argon (Ar) for the top/ bottom blowing of the converter or for the mixing of molten steel in the ladle; (2) It acts as a reactant and reduces the volatilization and oxidation

loss caused by direct collision of oxygen and molten iron in  $CO_2$ - $O_2$  mixed spray steelmaking; (3) It can partially replace N2 as a protective gas in steelmaking, thereby minimizing the loss of steel, as well as the nitrogen content and porosity in the finished steel; (4)It also can be used to synthesize fuel. The dry reforming reaction of  $CO_2$  and methane can produce synthesis gas (CO and hydrogen), which can then be used in DRI steelmaking or the production of other chemicals.

In the cement industry, the CCUS  $CO_2$  emission reduction demand in 2030 will be 10~152 million tonnes/year, and the emission reduction demand in 2060 will be 190~210 million tonnes/year. The  $CO_2$  emissions from the decomposition of limestone in the cement industry account for about 60% of the total emissions in the cement industry. CCUS is a necessary technical means for cement decarbonization.

The petrochemical and chemical industries are the main areas of  $CO_2$  utilization, through chemical reactions to convert  $CO_2$  into other substances and then for resource reuse. China's petrochemical and chemical industry has many high  $CO_2$  concentration sources (above 70%) (including natural gas processing plants, coal plants, ammonia/fertilizer production plants, ethylene plants, methanol, ethanol and dimethyl ether production plants, etc.). Compared with low-concentration emission sources, the  $CO_2$ capture of high concentration CO<sub>2</sub> emission sources have lower energy consumption, lower investment costs, and lower operation and maintenance costs, which have significant advantages. Therefore, high-concentration emission sources in the petrochemical and coal chemical industries can provide low-cost opportunities for early

CCUS demonstrations. Early CCUS demonstration projects in China preferred combining high-concentration emission sources and EOR to generate revenue through CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR. When the oil price is high, CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR revenue can fully offset the cost of CCUS and create additional economic profits for the stakeholders of CCUS, that is, achieve CO<sub>2</sub> emission reduction at a negative cost. The demand for CCUS emission reduction in the petrochemical and chemical industries will be about 50 million tonnes in 2030 and will gradually decrease to zero by 2040.



## **3.3 Emission reduction potential of CCUS based on source-sink matching**

In the category of  $CO_2$  geological utilization and storage technologies,  $CO_2$ -EWR technology can achieve large-scale deep  $CO_2$ emission reduction, with a theoretical storage potential of 2.417 trillion tonnes. Under current technological conditions,  $CO_2$ -EOR and  $CO_2$ -EWR can achieve large-scale  $CO_2$  emission reduction under specific economic incentives. Therefore, this report provides source-sink matching condition of  $CO_2$ -EOR and  $CO_2$ -EWR with major industries in China.

China has enormous potential for CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR storage. From the perspective of basin-scale, Bohai Bay Basin and Songliao Basin have great potential for CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR geological storage. They are regarded as the priority areas for the implementation of the CCUS project. Combined with the geological characteristics of China's major basins and the distribution of CO<sub>2</sub> emission sources, the key CO<sub>2</sub>-EOR areas in China are the Songliao Basin in northeast China, the Bohai Bay Basin in north China, the Ordos Basin in central China, and the Junggar Basin and Tarim Basin in northwest China.

The basins suitable for  $CO_2$ -EWR are widely distributed in China with great storage potential. The Junggar Basin, Tarim Basin, Qaidam Basin, Songliao Basin and Ordos Basin are the most suitable regions for  $CO_2$ -EWR storage. In 2010, Shenhua Group carried out a CCS demonstration project in Ordos Basin, the first and largest full-process CCS saline reservoir storage project in Asia. The deep aquifer in Songliao Basin has good reservoir and caprock properties, which implies a potential site for large-scale  $CO_2$  storage in China.

Sedimentary basins in the east and north, such as Bohai Bay Basin, Ordos Basin and Songliao Basin, match well with the distribution of carbon sources. The geological conditions of storage in northwest China are relatively good, and the Tarim and Junggar basins have great geological storage potential. Still, there are fewer carbon emission sources in this region. In the southern and coastal areas where carbon sources are concentrated, the sedimentary basins that can be sequestrated are small in space and scattered in distribution, with relatively poor geological conditions. The potential of onshore storage is minimal. Offshore geological storage in offshore sedimentary basins is an important alternative.

CCUS source-sink matching mainly considers the geographical location relationship and environmental suitability of emission sources and storage sites. 250 km is the longest distance of the pipeline that does not require a CO<sub>2</sub> relay compressor station, and the pipeline cost is relatively low. Therefore, it is often used as the distance limit in the analysis of source-sink matching in China, and more than 250 km is generally not considered. The Chinese government attaches great importance to the environmental impact and risks of CCUS. The Ministry of Environmental Protection released the Technical Guidelines for Environmental Risk Assessment of CO<sub>2</sub> Capture, Utilization and Storage (Trial) on June 20, 2016. Considering the regulatory requirements of the Chinese government for the environmental impacts and risks of CCUS projects, the environmental risks and impacts of CO<sub>2</sub> geological storage on water resources (groundwater and surface water), surface vegetation and human health are mainly considered.

**Thermal power:** The Junggar Basin, Turpan-Hami Basin, Ordos Basin, Songliao Basin and Bohai Bay Basin are considered as key areas for the deployment of CCUS technology (including  $CO_2$ -EOR) in the thermal power industry, which are suitable for the early integration demonstration projects to promote the largescale and commercial development of CCUS technology.

In 2020, China's coal-fired power plants in service will be distributed in 798 grids with a width of 50 km, covering central and eastern China, most of South China, and parts of northeast and northwest China There are 51 grids with annual CO<sub>2</sub> emissions of more than 20 million tonnes. mainly distributed in central China and the eastern coastal areas, where suitability of storage sites is particularly medium or low. In particular, there are almost no sites suitable for storage on land along the eastern coast. There are 99 grids with annual CO<sub>2</sub> emissions of 10-20 million tonnes, which have medium and high suitability for storage in Turpan-Hami

Basin, Ordos Basin, Junggar Basin, Songliao Basin and Qaidam Basin. However, Southern inland provinces, such as Guizhou, Jiangxi, Anhui and other regions with significant local thermal power emissions do not have matching storage sites. Hunan and Hubei provinces only have scattered sites with medium and low suitability in Dongting and Jianghan Basin.





Note: The 50 km grid emission data of China thermal power enterprises in 2020 comes from China high resolution emission gridded database (CHRED). Data on storage suitability came from Cai *et al.*, 2017.

**Iron and steel:** Iron and steel companies are mainly located in provinces with rich iron ore and coal resources, such as Hebei, Liaoning, Shanxi, Inner Mongolia, etc., and the coastal areas with port resources.

In 2020, China's iron and steel enterprises were distributed in 253 grids with a width of 50 km. There are 26 grids with annual CO<sub>2</sub> emissions more than 20 million tonnes, mainly distributed in Hebei, Liaoning and Shanxi provinces. 28 grids with CO<sub>2</sub> yearly emissions ranging from 10 to 20 million tonnes, mainly distributed in Hebei, Shanxi, Liaoning, Shandong, etc. In addition, there are 1 to 2 such grids in each province or regions of Fujian, Hunan, Hubei, Guangdong, Jiangxi, Jiangsu, Xinjiang. There are scattered sites with medium and low suitability in Bohai Bay Basin, Shandong Province, among these high emission areas. Iron and steel plants in Shanxi should increase the transportation distance to find suitable sites in the Ordos, Linfen and other basins. Under the condition of 250 km matching distance, more than 79% of steel plants can find suitable geological utilization and storage sites.

Steel plant can carry out  $CO_2$ -EOR and  $CO_2$ -EWR joint projects or separate  $CO_2$ -EOR projects, and the levelized cost is low, and even some projects can be profitable. Due to the minimal  $CO_2$  storage capacity of oil fields and the competition with CCUS in chemical, thermal power, cement and other industries, it is difficult for the steel industry to obtain enough oil fields to carry out  $CO_2$ -EOR to achieve deep carbon reduction. Therefore, the  $CO_2$ -EWR project must be carried out.

The higher the net  $CO_2$  capture rate of the steel plant, the lower the levelized cost of large-scale projects. Under the same net capture rate, the larger the matching distance, the more matched projects, and the more cumulative  $CO_2$  emission reduction. Under the same capture rate and matching distance scenario, the levelized cost of the  $CO_2$ -EWR project is much higher than that of the  $CO_2$ -EOR project. There are many steel plants in Bohai Bay Basin, Junggar Basin, Jianghan Basin, Ordos Basin, with high suitability of storage sites. In contrast, the higher costs of steel plants in southern, coastal and other regions is due to the longer transportation distance and the lower estimated  $CO_2$  emissions.

Development needs and potential of CCUS in China



Figure 11 Distribution of emissions of iron and steel enterprises in 2020 and suitable sites of geological storage

Note: The 50 km grid emission data of China thermal power enterprises in 2020 comes from China high resolution emission gridded database (CHRED). Data on storage suitability came from Cai *et al.*, 2017.

Year	2025	2030	2035	2040	2050	2060
Chemical utilization& bioutilization	0.4~0.9	0.9~1.4	1.4~2.6	2.9~3.7	4.2~5.6	6.2~8.7
Geological utilization and storage	0.1~0.3	0.5~1.4	1.3~4.0	3.3~8.0	5.4~14.3	6.0~20.5
Total	0.5~1.2	1.4~2.8	2.7~6.6	6.2~11.7	9.6~19.9	12.2~29.2

Note: Wei *et al.*, 2015; Hou Zhaolong *et al.*, 2015; Tang Qingsi *et al.*, 2016; Wang Chenye *et al.*, 2016; Li Huiquan *et al.*, 2017; Li *et al.*, 2018; Gao *et al.*, 2018; Jang *et al.*, 2019; Zhou *et al.*, 2019; Ye *et al.*, 2019; Chen Mengmeng *et al.*, 2019; Fang Yanfeng *et al.*, 2020; Qin Jishun *et al.*, 2020; Chinese Academy of Engineering, 2021. The upper limit of  $CO_2$  chemical utilization potential is calculated based on the market share of chemical products. In contrast, the upper limit of geological utilization potential and storage potential is calculated based on the matching result of internal source and sink of 250 km. These two cannot be added.



#### 3.4 Cost assessment of CCUS in China

The overall scale of CCUS demonstration projects in China is small, and the cost is high. The costs of CCUS mainly includes economic costs and environmental costs. Economic costs include fixed and operation costs, while environmental costs include environmental risk and energy consumption emission.

The primary component of economic costs is operation costs, which is the input costs required by each link of CCUS technology in the whole process of actual operation. The operation costs mainly include four segments: capture, transportation, storage and utilization. It is estimated that the capture costs will be 90~390 yuan/tonne in 2030 and 20~130 yuan/tonne in 2060. Pipeline transportation is the main transportation mode for future large-scale demonstration projects. It is estimated that the cost of pipeline transportation in 2030 and 2060 will be 0.7 and 0.4 yuan /(tonne·km), respectively. The storage costs in 2030 is 40~50 yuan/tonne, and in 2060, it is 20~25 yuan/tonne.

Y	ear	2025	2030	2035	2040	2050	2060
	Pre-combustion	100~180	90~130	70~80	50~70	30~50	20~40
Capture cost (Yuan/tonne)	Post-combustion	230~310	190~280	160~220	100~180	80~150	70~120
	Oxyfuel combustion	300~480	160~390	130~320	110~230	90~150	80~130
Transportation cost	Tanker	0.9~1.4	0.8~1.3	0.7~1.2	0.6~1.1	0.5~1.1	0.5~1
(Yuan / (tonne·km))	Pipeline	0.8	0.7	0.6	0.5	0.45	0.4
Storage cost	50~60	40~50	35~40	30~35	25~30	20~25	

Table 5	Economic	Costs of ead	h segment	of CCUS	from 2	025 to	2060

Note: Costs include fixed and operating costs. Data source: Wang Feng *et al.*, 2016; Liu Jiajia *et al.*, 2018; Ministry of Science and Technology, 2019; Fan *et al.*, 2019; Cai Bofeng *et al.*, 2020; Wei Ning *et al.*, 2020; Wang Tao *et al.*, 2020; Yang *et al.*, 2021.

The capture and compression costs are the main sources of CCUS operating costs in the petrochemical and chemical industries. Higher  $CO_2$ production concentration usually means  $CO_2$  capturing rate is high and compression costs will reduce, so increasing  $CO_2$  production concentration is an effective way to reduce the total cost of CCUS operation.

After adopting CCS and CCU processes, the coal gasification costs increase by 10% and 38% respectively. And when the carbon tax is higher than 15/tonne of CO<sub>2</sub>, the production costs of CCS and CCU is more advantageous than that of traditional coal gasification processes. In the comprehensive CCUS project of Yanchang Petroleum Group, CO<sub>2</sub> is derived from the pre-combustion process of coal-to-gas (the production of syngas from coal-to-gas). As a result, compared to other CO<sub>2</sub> capture and transport projects, the capture and operation costs of the Yanchang Petroleum Group comprehensive CCUS project decreased by approximately 26.4% to only \$26.5/tonne, with capture costs of \$17.52/tonne and transport costs of \$9.03/tonne.

Another component of the economic cost is the fixed costs, which

is the upfront investment of CCUS technology, such as equipment installation, land footprint investment, etc. It costs about \$27 million for a steel plant to install a CO<sub>2</sub> capture and storage facility with an annual capacity of 100,000 tonnes. Starting a CCUS project at Baosteel's Zhanjiang plant with an annual capture capacity of 500,000 tonnes (stored in the Beibu Gulf Basin, within 100 km of the plant) will require an investment of \$52 million. The economic assessment of Baosteel's Zhanjiang plant shows that combining with fixed and operating costs, the total cost of emission reduction is \$65/tonne of CO<sub>2</sub>, which is similar to the costs in Japan (\$54/tonne of CO<sub>2</sub>) and Australia (\$60~193/tonne of CO<sub>2</sub>).

The extra costs caused by installing a carbon capture device is  $0.26\sim0.4$ yuan /kWh for thermal power. The cost per kilowatt-hour of electricity for power plants with large installed capacity, the increased cost of power generation after the installation of capture devices, and the cost of net CO<sub>2</sub> emission reduction and capture will be lower. In terms of cooling appliances, wet-cooled power plants have lower net CO<sub>2</sub> emission reduction costs and capture costs compared with air-cooled power plants, but higher water consumption. The total water consumption of the cooling system increases approximately 49.6% after installing a capture device in power plants, which causes more serious water resource pressure to local areas, especially areas with water shortages.



The environmental costs are mainly due to the environmental impacts and risks of CCUS. First, the technology of CCUS may bring environmental risks. CO<sub>2</sub> may leak during the process of capture, transportation, utilization and storage, which will have a certain impact on the nearby ecological environment and personal safety. Second, environmental pollution is caused by the additional energy consumption of CCUS technology. Most CCUS technologies have the characteristics of additional energy consumption, and the increase in energy consumption will inevitably bring the emission pollutants. Considering the storage scale, environmental risk and supervision, it is generally required that the safety period of  $CO_2$  geological storage should be no less than 200 years abroad.

The energy consumption is mainly concentrated in the capture stage, wherein the impact of energy consumption on the cost and environment is very significant. For example, alcohol amine absorbent is the most widely used absorbent to capture  $CO_2$  from coal flue gas. However, the chemical absorption method based on alcohol amine absorbent still has obvious limitations in large-scale commercial applications. One of the main reasons is that the operation energy consumption is too high, reaching 4.0~6.0 MJ/kg  $CO_2$ .



#### 4.Policy Suggestions >>>>

(1) Develop detailed pathway of CCUS for the carbon neutrality target. Taking full account of the industrial structure and emission path of key industries under the carbon neutrality target, a comprehensive and systematic assessment about the emission reduction demands and potential of CCUS in China from 2021 to 2060 need to be made.

(2) Improve CCUS policy support and standard system. China should promote the commercialization of CCUS, include CCUS in the catalog of industrial and technological development, improve and optimize the framework of laws and regulations, and formulate a scientific and reasonable standard system for construction, operation, supervision and termination. (3) Plan and layout CCUS infrastructure construction. Increase the investment and construction scale of carbon dioxide capture, transportation and storage infrastructure, improve the management level of technical facilities, establish the cooperation and sharing mechanism of related infrastructure, and promote the coupling and integration of CCUS with different carbon emission fields and industries.

(4) Carry out large-scale CCUS demonstration and industrial cluster construction. China should improve the compatibility, integration, and optimization of CCUS, accelerate the technical breakthrough of large-scale whole-process CCUS demonstration, and promote the construction of CCUS industrial cluster.

## **CCUS projects in China** >>>>

		Capture										ortation
Project name	Provinces, regions and cities	Industry type of emission source	Management sub- ject	Capture source	Capture tech- nology	Cap- ture scale (Kilo- tonnes/ year)	Energy consump- tion (GJ)	Water con- sump- tion (tonnes / tonne)	CO <sub>2</sub> purity (%)	CO <sub>2</sub> total pro- duction (Kilo- tonnes)	Trans- por- tation type	Trans- por- tation dis- tance (km)
China Energy Invest- ment Corporation Saline Aquifers Storage Project in Ordos	Ordos, Inner Mon- golia	Coal to oil	Ordos Coal to Oil Branch of China Energy Investment Group Co. Ltd		Pre-combus- tion (physical adsorption)	100	1.23	-	99.5	302.6	Vehicle	~13
Yanchang Petroleum Shaanxi Coal Chemical Industry CO <sub>2</sub> capture and demonstration	Xi' an, Shaanxi Province	Coal-to-gas	Shaanxi Yanchang Petroleum Yulin Coal Chemical Com- pany Gasification Plant		Pre-combus- tion (physical absorption)	300	NA	NA	99.8	50	Vehicle	200
China National Nuclear Corporation Limited leaching of uranium in Tongliao	Tongliao, Inner Mon- golia	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Vehicle	-
Research and demon- stration of CO <sub>2</sub> -EOR in Jilin oilfield of PetroChina	Songyuan, Jilin	Natural gas processing	Jilin oil field Chan- gling natural gas processing plant		Pre-combustion (separation of associated gas)	600	NA	NA	99.9	1600	Pipeline	20
Huaneng Gaobeidian Power Plant	Beijing	Coal-fired power plants	Huaneng Gaobeidian Power Plant		Post-combus- tion (chemical absorption)	3	0.972	NA	> 99.9	NA	-	-
Huaneng Green Coal Power IGCC CO <sub>2</sub> Capture, utilization and storage	Tianjin	Coal-fired power plants	Tianjin Binhai New Area 400 MW IGCC demonstration unit		Pre-combus- tion (chemical absorption)	100	NA	NA	NA	NA	Vehicle	-
Guodian Group Tianjin Beitang Thermal Power Plant	Tianjin	Coal-fired power plants	Tianjin Beitang Pow- er Plant		Post-combus- tion (chemical absorption)	20	NA	NA	NA	NA	Vehicle	-
Clean Energy Power System Research Facil- ity in Lianyungang	Lianyun- gang, Jiangsu	Coal-fired power plants	Lianyungang Clean Energy Innovation Industrial Park	400 MW IGCC units	Pre-combustion	30	NA	NA	NA	NA	Pipeline	-
Huaneng Shidongkou Power Plant	Shanghai Shidongk- ou	Coal-fired power plants	Huaneng Shanghai Shidongkou No. 2 Power Plant	600 MW super- critical unit	Post-combus- tion (chemical absorption)	120	0.738	NA	NA	NA	-	_
Sinopec Shengli Oil- field, CO <sub>2</sub> -EOR Project	Dongying, shandong province	Coal-fired power plants	Shengli power plant		Post-combus- tion (chemical absorption)	40	NA	NA	99.997	NA	Vehicle	-
Sinopec Zhongyuan Oilfield CO <sub>2</sub> -EOR Project	Puyang , Henan Province	Fertilizer plant		Synthesis am- monia tail gas from fertilizer plant	Pre-combus- tion(chemical absorption)	100	NA	NA	NA	5000	Vehicle	NA

		Utili	zation and S	torage							
Disposal enterprise	Disposal site	Disposal technology	CO <sub>2</sub> Annual utilization/ injection (Kilo- tonnes)	CO <sub>2</sub> total utilization (Kilo- tonnes)	Product	Capacity (Kilotonnes/ year)	Total resource production (Kilotonnes)	Cost per tonne of CO <sub>2</sub> (yuan/ tonne)	First year of operation	Status in 2021,	
Coal to Oil Branch of China Energy Investment Group Co. Ltd	Ordos basin	Saline aqui- fer storage	100	302.6	-	-	-	249	2011	Suspended in 2016, under monitoring	
Yanchang Petroleum	Jingbian Oilfield, Yulin, Shaanxi	EOR	50	130	Crude oil	NA	NA	120	2013	In operation	
Tongliao uranium industry	Qianjiadian uranium deposit	Leaching of uranium	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	
Jilin oilfield	Daqing Zijing Oilfield	EOR	250	1400	Crude oil	75	NA	166	2008	In operation	
Gaobeidian power plant	NA	NA	-	-	-	-	-	-	2008	Suspended	
-	-	Emptying	-	-	-	-	-	-	2015 The capture device was completed, and the utilization and storage project was delayed	Suspended after experimental verifi- cation completed	
-	Market sales	Food appli- cations	-	-	-	-	-	-	2012	In operation	
-	-	Emptying	-	-	-	-	-	-	2011	In operation	
Shidongkou power plant	Market sales	Industrial utilization and food application	-	-	-	-	-	-	2009	Intermittent operation	
Shengli oilfield	Block G89, Shengli Oilfield, Dongying City	EOR	40		Crude oil	NA	NA	450	2010	In operation	
Zhongyuan Oilfield	Zhongyuan Oilfield	EOR	100	740	Crude oil	NA	NA	350	2015	In operation	

					Capture						Transpo	ortation
Project name	Provinces, regions and cities	Industry type of emission source	Management sub- ject	Capture source	Capture tech- nology	Cap- ture scale (Kilo- tonnes/ year)	Energy consump- tion (GJ)	Water con- sump- tion (tonnes / tonne)	CO <sub>2</sub> purity (%)	CO <sub>2</sub> total pro- duction (Kilo- tonnes)	Trans- por- tation type	Trans- por- tation dis- tance (km)
China Power Invest- ment Corporation Chongqing Shuanghuai Power Plant Carbon Capture Demonstration Project	Chongqing	Coal-fired power plants	Chongqing Hechuan Shuanghuai Power Plant	Two 300 MW units	Post-combus- tion (chemical absorption)	10	NA	NA	> 99.9	NA	-	_
China United Coalbed Methane Corporation CO <sub>2</sub> -ECBM Pro- ject(Shizhuang)	Qinshui, Shanxi	Outsourc- ing gas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Vehicle	NA
oxyfuel combustion demonstration of Huazhong University of Science and Tech- nology	Wuhan, Hubei	Coal-fired power plants	Hubei Jiuda (Yingc- heng) Company	Thermal power plant workshop 2	Oxyfuel com- bustion	100	15.48	40	95	NA	Vehicle	-
China United Coalbed Methane Corporation CO <sub>2</sub> -ECBM Project(Li- ulin)	Liulin, Shanxi	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Vehicle	NA
Kelamay Dunhua Petroleum - Xinjiang Oilfield CO <sub>2</sub> -EOR Project	Karamay, Xinjiang	Methanol factory	Xinjiang Dunhua Pe- troleum Technology Co. Ltd	Methanol Plant of PetroChi- na Karamay Petrochemical Company	Pre-combus- tion(chemical absorption)	100	2.5	45	99.96	NA	Vehicle	26
Changqing Oilfield CO <sub>2</sub> -EOR project	Xi' an, Shaanxi	Methanol factory	Ningxia Deda Gas Development Tech- nology Co. Ltd	Shenning Coal Chemical Meth- anol Plant	Pre-combustion	50	NA	NA	NA	NA	Vehicle	NA
Daqing Oilfield CO <sub>2</sub> - EOR Demonstration Project	Daqing, Heilongji- ang	Natural gas processing	Xushen 9th natural gas purification plant, Daqing natural gas branch	Xushen gas field	Pre-combus- tion(Separation of associated gas)	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	Vehicle (pur- chased gas) + pipeline (Xush- en 9th Natural Gas Purifi- cation Plant)	NA
CO <sub>2</sub> capture and purification demonstra- tion project of Wuhu Baimashan Cement Plant of Conch Group	Wuhu, Anhui	Cement plant	Wuhu Baimashan Cement Factory		Pre-combus- tion(chemical absorption)	50	NA	NA	99.99	-	Vehicle	_
China Resources Power Holdings Co., Ltd. (CR Power) Haifeng Carbon Capture Test Platform	Haifeng County, Guang- dong Province	Coal-fired power plants	Sino-British (Can- ton) CCUS Center	No. 1 unit of (CR Power) Haifeng Power Plant	Post-combus- tion	20	3.24	20t/h	99.99	NA	-	-
Sinopec East China Oil & Gas Field CCUS Whole Process Demon- stration Project	Dongtai, Jiangsu	Chemical plant	Jiangsu Huayang Liquid Carbon Co. Ltd. Taixing Carbon Dioxide Factory	Sinopec nanjing chemical com- pany	Pre-combustion	100	124yuan/ tonne	8.6 yuan/ tonne	99	100	Vehi- cle/ship	100

		Utiliz	zation and St							
Disposal enterprise	Disposal site	Disposal technology	CO <sub>2</sub> Annual utilization/ injection (Kilo- tonnes)	CO <sub>2</sub> total utilization (Kilo- tonnes)	Product	Capacity (Kilotonnes/ year)	Total resource production (Kilotonnes)	Cost per tonne of CO <sub>2</sub> (yuan/ tonne)	First year of operation	Status in 2021,
-	Used in their power plant	Used for welding protection, hydrogen cooling re- placement of power plant, etc	-	-	-	-	-	NA	2010	In operation
China United Coalbed Methane Corporation	Shizhuang block, Qinshui basin	ECBM	1	NA	Coalbed methane (CBM)	NA	NA	NA	2004	In operation
-	Market sales	Industrial application	_	_	-	-	-	780~900	2014	In operation
China United Coalbed Methane Corporation	Liulin Block, Ordos Basin	ECBM	1	NA	Coalbed methane (CBM)	NA	NA	NA	2012	In operation
Xinjiang Oilfield	Xinjiang Oilfield, Junggar basin	EOR	50~100	1239	Crude oil	14~39	495.1	800	2015	In operation
Changqing Oilfield	Jiyuan Oil Area, Changqing Oil- field, Dingbian County, Shaanxi Province	EOR	50	376	Crude oil	NA	NA	NA	2017	In operation
Daqing Oilfield	Block 101, Changyuan Peripheral, Block 14, Hailaer Oilfield	EOR	200	NA	Crude oil	NA	NA	NA	2003	In operation
-	Market sales	-	_	-	-	-	-	NA	2018	In operation
CR Power (Haifeng) Power Plant	NA	-	_	-	-	-	-	500	2019	In operation
Sinopec East China Branch	Zhenwu, Huazhuang, Shuaiduo, Caoshe and Hai' an blocks of East China oil and gas fields	EOR	100	400	Crude oil		130		2005	In operation

					Capture						Transpo	Transportation	
Project name	Provinces, regions and cities	Industry type of emission source	Management sub- ject	Capture source	Capture tech- nology	Cap- ture scale (Kilo- tonnes/ year)	Energy consump- tion (GJ)	Water con- sump- tion (tonnes / tonne)	CO <sub>2</sub> purity (%)	CO <sub>2</sub> total pro- duction (Kilo- tonnes)	Trans- por- tation type	Trans- por- tation dis- tance (km)	
Sinopec Qilu Petro- chemical CCS Project	Zibo, Shandong	Chemical plant	China Petroleum & Chemical Corpora- tion Ltd		Pre-combustion	350					Pipeline		
Field pilot experiment of CO <sub>2</sub> -EWR in Zhun- dong, Xinjiang	Changji Hui Auton- omous Prefecture, Xinjiang Uygur Au- tonomous Region	-			Post-combus- tion	-					Vehicle		
China Energy Invest- ment Corporation Guo- hua Jinjie Power Plant post-combustion CO <sub>2</sub> capture and storage demonstration project	Yulin, Shaanxi	Coal-fired power plants	China Energy Invest- ment Corporation		Post-combus- tion	150							
Huaneng natural gas power generation flue gas post-combustion CO <sub>2</sub> capture experi- mental device	Beijing	Coal-fired power plants	China Huaneng Group Co. Ltd		Post-combus- tion	1							
Huaneng Changchun Thermal Power Plant Post-combustion capture project	Changc- hun, Jilin	Coal-fired power plants	China Huaneng Group Co. Ltd		Post-combus- tion	1							
Beijing Liulihe cement kiln flue gas carbon capture and application project	Liulihe, Beijing	Cement plant	Beijing liulihe cement co. LTD		Pre-combustion	1							
Lishui 36-1 gas field CO <sub>2</sub> separation, liquefaction and dry ice production project	Wenzhou, Zhejiang	Natural gas production	China National Offshore Oil Corpo- ration Ltd		Pre-combustion	250					Vehi- cle/Ship		
300Nm3/h flue gas CO <sub>2</sub> chemical absorption pilot test platform	Hangzhou, Zhejiang	Oil burning boiler			Post-combus- tion	0.5							
Qilu Petroleum and Chemical Corporation Shengli Oil Field CCUS project	Zibo, Shandong	Chemical plant	Shengli Oilfield Company, Sinopec	Fertilizer plant	Rectisol	1000	-	-	99	1000	Vehicle	80	

**CCUS projects in China** 

		Utili	zation and S	torage							
Disposal enterprise	Disposal site	Disposal technology	CO <sub>2</sub> Annual utilization/ injection (Kilo- tonnes)	CO <sub>2</sub> total utilization (Kilo- tonnes)	Product	Capacity (Kilotonnes/ year)	Total resource production (Kilotonnes)	Cost per tonne of CO <sub>2</sub> (yuan/ tonne)	First year of operation	Status in 2021,	
		EOR							2017	In operation	
		Experiment							2018	Experiment	
		Saline aqui- fer storage							2020	Under construction	
									2012	Suspended	
									2014	Intermittent operation	
		Industrial application							2017	In operation	
		merchandise							2019	Intermittent operation	
		Experiment							2017	Intermittent operation	
Shengli Oilfield Company, Sinopec	Dongying and Zibo, Shandong	EOR	1000	1000	Crude oil	300	-	-	2022	Under construction	

#### **References** >>>>

- Ahman M, Skjaerseth JB, Eikeland PO. Demonstrating climate mitigation technologies: An early assessment of the NER 300 programme[J]. Energy Policy, 2018, 117:100-107.
- Alkaya B. Drift-flux models for multiphase flow in wells[D]. California: Stanford University, 2002.
- Altman I, McMorrow HA. The employment and income effects of cleaner coal: The case of FutureGen and rural Illinois[J]. Clean Technologies and Environmental Policy, 2015, 17(6):1475-1485.
- Anthonsen KL, Vangkilde-Pedersen T, Nielsen LH.Estimates of CO2 storage capacity in Europe[J]. IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science, 2009, 6(17): 172006.
- Bachu S, Bradshaw DBJ, Burruss R, Christensen, NP, Holloway, S, Mathiassen, OM. Estimation of CO2 storage capacity in geological media-phase 2[C]. Carbon Sequestration Leadership Forum (CSLF), 2007.
- Bachu S. Review of CO2 storage efficiency in deep saline aquifers [J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2015, 40:188-202.
- Bentham M, Mallows T, Lowndes J, et al. CO2 Storage evaluation database (CO2 Stored). The UK's online storage atlas[J]. Energy Procedia, 2014, 63:5103-5113.
- Borissova I, Kennard J, Lech M, et al. Integrated approach to CO2 storage assessment in the Offshore South Perth Basin, Australia[J]. Energy Procedia, 2013, 37:4872-4878.
- BP. Statistical Review of World Energy [DB/OL]. [2021-3-4]. https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-world energy.html.
- Bradshaw J, Allinson G, Bradshaw BE, et al. Australia's CO2 geological storage potential and matching of emission sources to potential sinks [J]. Energy, 2004, 29(9/10):1623-1631.
- British Geological Survey. CO2 Stored [EB/OL]. [2021-5-10]. http://www.CO2stored.co.uk.
- Cai B, Li Q, Liu G, Liu L, Jin T, Shi H. Environmental concern-based site screening of carbon dioxide geological storage in China[J]. Scientific Reports, 2017, 7(1): 7598.
- Cai B, Liang S, Zhou J, et al. China high resolution emission database (CHRED) with point emission sources, gridded emission data, and supplementary socioeconomic data[J]. Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 2018, 129: 232-239.
- Chang C, Zhou Q, Xia L, et al. Dynamic displacement and non-equilibrium dissolution of supercritical CO2 in low-permeability sandstone: An experimental study[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2013, 14(5):1-14.
- Chen H, Wang C, Ye M. An uncertainty analysis of subsidy for carbon capture and storage (CCS) retrofitting investment in China's coal power plants using a real-options approach[J]. Journal of Cleaner Production, 2016, 137: 200-212.
- Chou J-S,Yeh K-C. Life cycle carbon dioxide emissions simulation and environmental cost analysis for building construction[J]. Journal of Cleaner Production, 2015,101:137-147.
- Cook PJ. Demonstration and deployment of carbon dioxide capture and storage in Australia[J]. Energy Procedia, 2009, 1(1):3859-3866.
- Dahowski RT, Li X, Davidson CL, et al. Regional opportunities for carbon dioxide capture and storage in China: A comprehensive CO2 storage cost curve and analysis of the potential for large scale carbon dioxide capture and storage in the People's Republic of China[J]. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society, 2009, 57(4):385–410.
- Deng H, Bielicki JM, Oppenheimer M. Leakage risks of geologic CO2 storage and the impacts on the global energy system and climate change mitigation[J], Climatic Change, 2017, 144(2): 151-163.
- Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (UK). A government response on potential business models for Carbon capture, usage, and storage[R]. 2020.

- Ding H, Zheng H, Liang X, et al. Getting ready for carbon capture and storage in the iron and steel sector in China: Assessing the value of capture readiness[J]. Journal of Cleaner Production, 2019, 244: 118953.
- Edwards R, Celia MA. Infrastructure to enable deployment of carbon capture, utilization, and storage in the United States[J]. Pro-ceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2018, 115: 201806504.
- Eikeland P, Skjærseth JB. The politics of low-carbon innovation: Implementing the European Union' s strategic energy technology plan[J]. Energy Research & Social Science, 2021, 76: 102043.
- Energy Transitions Commission (ETC), Rocky Mountain Institute (RMI). China 2050: A fully developed rich zero-carbon economy [EB/OL]. (2019-11)[2021-5-10]. https://www.energy-transitions.org
- European Commission. In-depth analysis in support on the COM(2018) 773: A Clean Planet for all A European strategic long term vision for a prosperous, modern, competitive and climate neutral economy[EB/OL]. (2018-11-28)[2021-3-5]. https:// eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52018DC0773
- Fan JL, Mao X, Li F, et al. Carbon capture and storage (CCS) retrofit potential of coal-fired power plants in China: The technology lock-in and cost optimization perspective[J]. Applied Energy, 2018, 229: 326-334.
- Fan JL, Wei S, Shen S, Xu M, Zhang X. Geological storage potential of CO2 emissions for China' s coal-fired power plants: A city-level analysis[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2021, 106.
- Fan JL, Xu M, Wei S, et al. Carbon reduction potential of China's coal-fired power plants based on a CCUS source-sink matching model[J]. Resources Conservation and Recycling, 2021, 168: 105320.
- Fan JL, Xu M, Wei SJ, et al. Evaluating the effect of a subsidy policy on carbon capture and storage (CCS) investment decision-making in China: A perspective based on the 45Q tax credit[J]. Energy Procedia, 2018, 154: 22-28.
- Fan JL, Xu M, Yang L, et al. How can carbon capture utilization and storage be incentivized in China? A perspective based on the 45Q tax credit provisions[J]. Energy Policy, 2019, 132: 1229-1240.
- Fan, JL, Wei S, Yang L, et al. Comparison of the LCOE between coal-fired power plants with CCS and main low-carbon generation technologies: Evidence from China[J]. Energy, 2019, 176: 143-155.
- Farabi-Asl H, Itaoka K, Chapman A, et al. Key factors for achieving emission reduction goals cognizant of CCS[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2020, 99: 103097.
- Feijoo F, Iyer G, Binsted M, et al. US energy system transitions under cumulative emissions budgets[J]. Climatic Change, 2020, 162(4): 1947-1963.
- Flett MA, Beacher GJ, Brantjes J, et al. Gorgon project: Subsurface evaluation of carbon dioxide disposal under Barrow Island[J]. Journal of Petroleum Technology, 2009, 61(7): 71-72.
- Folger P. Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS) in the United States. Congressional Research Service [EB/OL]. 2018. https://fas.org/ sgp/crs/misc/R44902.pdf
- Global CCS Institute. CO2RE Storage Data [EB/OL]. 2021. https://CO2re.co/StorageData
- Global CCS Institute. Global Status of CCS Report 2018[R]. Global CCS Institute, 2018.
- Global CCS Institute. Global Status of CCS Report 2019[R]. Global CCS Institute, 2019.
- Global CCS Institute. Global Status of CCS Report 2020[R]. Global CCS Institute, 2020.
- Goodman A, Bromhal G, Strazisar B, et al. Comparison of methods for geologic storage of carbon dioxide in saline formations[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2013, 18: 329-342.
- Guo JX, Huang C. Feasible roadmap for CCS retrofit of coal-based power plants to reduce Chinese carbon emissions by 2050[J]. Applied Energy, 2020, 259: 114112.
- Han B, Wei G, Zhu R, et al. Utilization of carbon dioxide injection in BOF–RH steelmaking process[J]. Journal of CO2 Utilization, 2019, 34: 53-62.
- Höller S, Viebahn P. Facing the uncertainty of CO2 storage capacity in China by developing different storage scenarios[J]. Energy Policy, 2016, 89: 64-73.
- Holz F, Von Hirschhausen C. The infrastructure implication of the energy transformation in Europe until 2050-Lessons from

EMF28 modeling exercise[J]. Climate Change Economics, 2013, 4: 134006.

- House Select Committee on the Climate Crisis. Solving the climate crisis: The congressional action plan for a clean energy economy and a healthy, resilient, and just America[R]. 2020.
- Hu B, Zhai H. The cost of carbon capture and storage for coal-fired power plants in China[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2017, 65: 23-31.
- Huang Y, Yi Q, Kang J-X, et al. Investigation and optimization analysis on deployment of China coal chemical industry under carbon emission constraints[J]. Applied Energy, 2019, 254: 113684.
- IEA. 20 years of carbon capture and storage [R]. Paris: IEA, 2016.
- IEA. CCUS in clean energy transitions [R]. Paris: IEA, 2020.
- IEA. Net zero by 2050: A roadmap for the global energy sector [R]. Paris: IEA, 2021.
- IEA. Special report on carbon capture utilization and storage[R]. Paris: IEA, 2020.
- IEA. The role of CO2 storage [R]. Paris: IEA, 2019
- IEAGHG. Proceedings: CCS cost network, 2019 Workshop[R]. International Energy Agency Greenhouse Gas R&D Programme.2019.
- IPCC. AR5 Climate Change 2014: Mitigation of climate change: Contribution of working group III to the fifth assessment report of the intergovernmental panel on climate change[M]. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2014.
- IPCC. Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change[R]. Geneva, Switzerland: IPCC, 2014: 151.
- IPCC. Global warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC special report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty[R]. World Meteorological Organization, Geneva, Switzerland. 2018.
- IPCC. Special report on carbon dioxide capture and storage. In: Metz B, Davidson O, de Coninck HC, Loos M, Meyer LA (eds). Prepared by working group III of the intergovernmental panel on climate change [R]. Cambridge and New York, NY, 2005:442.
- IRENA. Global renewables outlook: Energy transformation 2050 (Edition 2020)[R]. International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi, 2020.
- IRENA. Reaching zero with renewables: Eliminating CO2 emissions from industry and transport in line with the 1.5°C climate goal[R]. International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi, 2020.
- Jiang Y, Lei Y, Yan X. Employment impact assessment of carbon capture and storage (CCS) in China' s power sector based on input-output model[J]. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 2019, 26(15): 15665-15676.
- Jiang Y, Lei Y, Yang Y, et al. Life cycle CO2 emission estimation of CCS-EOR system using different CO2 sources[J]. Polish Journal of Environmental Studies, 2018, 27(6): 2573-2583.
- Kätelhön A, Meys R, Deutz S, et al. Climate change mitigation potential of carbon capture and utilization in the chemical industry[J]. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2019, 116(23): 11187.
- Kearns J, Teletzke G, Palmer J, et al. Developing a consistent database for regional geologic CO2 storage capacity worldwide[J]. Energy Procedia, 2017, 114: 4697-4709.
- Kim AR, Cho GC, Kwon TH. Site characterization and geotechnical aspects on geological storage of CO2 in Korea[J]. Geosciences Journal, 2014, 18(2), 167-179.
- Kim AR, Cho GC, Lee JY, Kim SJ. Potential site characterization and geotechnical engineering aspects on CO2 sequestration in Korea[C]. The 2016 World Congress on Advances in Civil, Environmental, and Materials Research (ACEM16). 2016, Jeju Island, Korea.
- Kim M, Kim K, Kim T-H.Economic and environmental benefit analysis of a renewable energy supply system integrated with carbon capture and utilization framework[J]. Chemical Engineering Research & Design, 2019, 147: 200-213.

- Kim YJ, He W, Ko D, et al. Increased N2O emission by inhibited plant growth in the CO2 leaked soil environment: Simulation of CO2 leakage from carbon capture and storage (CCS) site[J]. Science of the Total Environment, 2015, 607: 1278-1285.
- Koelbl BS, van den Broek, Machteld A, Wilting HC.Socio-economic impacts of low-carbon power generation portfolios: Strategies with and without CCS for the Netherlands [J]. Applied Energy, 2016,183:257-277.
- Lee G H, Lee B, Kim H J, et al. The geological CO2 storage capacity of the Jeju Basin, offshore southern Korea, estimated using the storage efficiency[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2014, 23: 22-29.
- Lei R, Sheng Z, Tpabe D, et al. A review of CO2 emissions reduction technologies and low-carbon development in the iron and steel industry focusing on China[J]. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2021, 143: 110846.
- Li K, Leigh W, Feron P, et al. Systematic study of aqueous monoethanolamine (MEA)-based CO2 capture process: Techno-economic assessment of the MEA process and its improvements[J]. Applied Energy, 2016, 165: 648-659.
- Li Q, Liu G, Cai B. Public awareness of the environmental impact and management of carbon dioxide capture, utilization and storage technology: The views of educated people in China[J]. Clean Technologies and Environmental Policy, 2017, 19(8):2041-2056.
- Li Q, Song R, Liu X, et al. Monitoring of carbon dioxide geological utilization and storage in China: A review. In: Wu Y, Carroll JJ, Zhu W(eds). Acid Gas Extraction for Disposal and Related Topics[M]. New York, USA: Wiley-Scrivener, 2016, 331-58.
- Li Q, Wei YN, Chen ZA. Water-CCUS nexus: Challenges and opportunities of China's coal chemical industry[J]. Clean Technologies & Environmental Policy, 2016, 18(3): 775-786.
- Li X, Wei N, Jiao Z, Liu S. Cost curve of large-scale deployment of CO2-enhanced water recovery technology in modern coal chemical industries in China[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2019, 81: 66-82.
- Li Y, Pang Z. Capacity and suitability assessment of deep saline aquifers for CO2 sequestration in the Bohai Bay Basin, East China[J].Environmental Earth Sciences, 2016, 75(5): 402.
- Lin B, Tan Z. How much impact will low oil price and carbon trading mechanism have on the value of carbon capture utilization and storage (CCUS) project? Analysis based on real option method[J]. Journal of Cleaner Production, 2021, 298: 126768.
- Liu LC, Li Q, Zhang JT, et al. Toward a framework of environmental risk management for CO2 geological storage in China: Gaps and suggestions for future regulations[J]. Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change, 2016, 21(2): 191-207.
- Liu Y, Li F, Zhang X, et al. Recent progress on electrochemical reduction of CO2 to methanol[J]. Current Opinion in Green and Sustainable Chemistry, 2020, 23: 10-17.
- Lu X, Cao L, Wang H, et al. Gasification of coal and biomass as a net carbon-negative power source for environment-friendly electricity generation in China[J]. PNAS, 2019, 116: 8206-8213.
- Luo Q, Wang Y, Wang Y, et al. Time-lapse VSP monitoring for CO2 injection: A case study in ordos, China[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2018, 75: 41-51.
- Man Y, Yang S, Xiang D, et al. Environmental impact and techno-economic analysis of the coal gasification process with/without CO2 capture[J]. Journal of Cleaner Production, 2014, 71: 59-66.
- Marangoni G, Tavoni M. The clean energy R&D strategy for 2°C[J]. Climate Change Economics, 2014, 5: 144003 .
- Marcucci A, Fragkos P. Drivers of regional decarbonization through 2100: A multi-model decomposition analysis[J]. Energy Economics, 2015, 51: 111-124.
- McCollum DL, Zhou W, Bertram C, et al. Energy investment needs for fulfilling the Paris Agreement and achieving the sustainable development goals[J]. Nature Energy, 2018, 3: 589-599.
- Ming Z, Shaojie O, Yingjie Z, Hui S. CCS technology development in China: Status, problems and countermeasures—Based on SWOT analysis[J]. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2014, 39: 604-616.
- NETL.CARBONSAFE[EB/OL].https://netl.doe.gov/coal/carbon-storage/storage-infrastructure/carbonsafe. 2021.
- Ogawa T, Nakanishi S, Shidahara T, et al. Saline-aquifer CO2 sequestration in Japan-methodology of storage capacity assessment[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2011, 5(2): 318-326.

Patrizio P, Leduc S, Kraxner F. Reducing US coal emissions can boost employment[J]. Joule, 2018, 2(12):2633-2648.

- Quader MA, Ahmed S, Ghazilla R, et al. A comprehensive review on energy efficient CO2 breakthrough technologies for sustainable green iron and steel manufacturing[J]. Renewable & Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2015, 50: 594-614.
- Ras KD, Vijver R, Galvita VV, et al. Carbon capture and utilization in the steel industry: Challenges and opportunities for chemical engineering[J]. Current Opinion in Chemical Engineering, 2019, 26: 81-87.
- Riahi K, Van Vuuren DP, Kriegler E, et al. The Shared Socioeconomic Pathways and their energy, land use, and greenhouse gas emissions implications: An overview[J]. Global Environmental Change, 2017, 42: 153-168.
- SBC Energy Institute. Low carbon energy technologies series: 2016 carbon capture and storage at a crossroads[R]. 2016.
- Sophia KB, Richard W, van den Broek Machteld A, et al. Socio-economic impacts of future electricity generation scenarios in-Europe: Potential costs and benefits of using CO2 Capture and Storage (CCS)[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2015, 42: 471-484.
- Sun L, Dou H, Li Z, et al. Hao XN. Assessment of CO2 storage potential and carbon capture, utilization and storage prospect in China[J]. Journal of the Energy Institute, 2018, 91(6): 970-977.
- Takahashi T, Ohsumi T, Nakayama K, et al. Estimation of CO2 aquifer storage potential in Japan[J]. Energy Procedia, 2009, 1(1):2631-2638.
- Takht RM, Sahebdelfar S. Carbon dioxide capture and utilization in petrochemical industry: Potentials and challenges[J]. Applied Petrochemical Research, 2014, 4(1): 63-77.
- Thambimuthu K, Macdonald D, Gunter WD, et al. Prospects for carbon capture and storage in southeast Asia[M]. Asian Development Bank (ADB), 2013.
- Tian H, Xu T, Li Y, Yang Z, et al. Evolution of sealing efficiency for CO2 geological storage due to mineral alteration within a hydrogeologically heterogeneous caprock[J]. Applied Geochemistry, 2015, 63: 380-397.
- Tian S, Jiang J, Zhang Z, et al. Inherent potential of steelmaking to contribute to decarbonisation targets via industrial carbon capture and storage[J]. Nature Communications, 2018, 9(1):4422.
- U.S. Department of Energy. CARBONSAFE [EB/OL]. 2021. https://netl.doe.gov/coal/carbon-storage/storage-infrastructure/carbonsafe..
- U.S. Geological Survey Geologic Carbon Dioxide Storage Resources Assessment Team. National assessment of geologic carbon dioxide storage resources—Results (ver. 1.1, September 2013) [EB/OL]. http://pubs.usgs.gov/circ/1386/.
- Van Vuuren DP, Stehfest E, Gernaat, DEHJ, et al. Alternative pathways to the 1.5 °C target reduce the need for negative emission technologies[J]. Nature Climate Change, 2018, 8, 391-397.
- Vangkilde-Pedersen T, Anthonsen KL, Smith N, et al. Assessing European capacity for geological storage of carbon dioxide-the EU GeoCapacity project[J]. Energy Procedia, 2009, 1(1): 2663-2670.
- Vercammen S, Chalabyan A, Ramsbottom O, Ma J, Tsai C. Tsunami, spring tide, or high tide? The growing importance of steelscrap in China[R]. McKinsey, 2017.
- Vincent CJ, Poulsen NE, Rongshu Z, et al. Evaluation of carbon dioxide storage potential for the Bohai Basin, north-east China[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2011, 5(3): 598-603.
- Wang X, Zeng F, Gao R, et al. Cleaner coal and greener oil production: An integrated CCUS approach in Yanchang Petroleum Group[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2017, 62: 13-22.
- Wang YF, Holler S, Viebahn P, et al. Integrated assessment of CO2 reduction technologies in China's cement industry[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2014, 20: 27-36.
- Wei M, Patadia S, Kammen DM. Putting renewables and energy efficiency to work: How many jobs can the clean energy industry generate in the US?[J]. Energy policy, 2010,38(2):919-931.
- Wei N, Li X, Wang Y, et al. A preliminary sub-basin scale evaluation framework of site suitability for onshore aquifer-based CO2 storage in China[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2013, 12: 231-246.
- Wei N, Li XC, Fang ZM, et al. Regional resource distribution of onshore carbon geological utilization in China[J]. Journal of

CO2 Utilization, 2015, 11: 20-30.

- Wei YM, Kang JN, Liu LC, et al. A proposed global layout of carbon capture and storage in line with a 2°C climate target[J]. Nature Climate Change, 2021, 11(2):112-118.
- Weyant J, Knopf B, Cian ED, et al. Introduction to the EMF28 study on scenarios for transforming the European energy system, Climate Change Economics, 2013, 4: 1302001.
- Williams JH, Jones RA, Haley B, et al. Carbon-neutral pathways for the United States[J]. AGU Advances, 2021, 2, e2020AV000284.
- Wright R, Mourits F, Rodríguez LB, et al. The First North American Carbon Storage Atlas[J]. Energy Procedia, 2013, 37: 5280-5289.
- WSA, The World Steel Association Steel statistical yearbook [EB/OL]. 2019. www.worldsteel.org.
- Xi L, Qianguo L, Hasan M, et al. Assessing the economics of CO2 capture in China's iron/steel sector: A case study[J]. Energy Procedia, 2019, 158: 3715-3722.
- Xie H, Li X, Fang Z, et al. Carbon geological utilization and storage in China: Current status and perspectives[J]. Acta Geotechnica,2014, 9(1): 7-27.
- Xie J, Zhang KN, Hu LT, et al. Field-based simulation of a demonstration site for carbon dioxide sequestration in low-permeability saline aquifers in the Ordos Basin, China[J]. Hydrogeology Journal, 2015, 23(7): 1465-1480.
- Yang B, Wei Y-M, Liu L, et al. Life cycle cost assessment of biomass co-firing power plants with CO2 capture and storage considering multiple incentives[J]. Energy Economics, 2021, 96:105173.
- Yang L, Xu M, Yang Y, et al. Comparison of subsidy schemes for carbon capture utilization and storage (CCUS) investment based on real option approach: Evidence from China[J]. Applied Energy, 2019, 255: 113828.
- Yang W, Peng B, Liu Q, et al. Evaluation of CO2 enhanced oil recovery and CO2 storage potential in oil reservoirs of Bohai Bay Basin, China[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2017, 65: 86-98.
- Yao X, Zhong P, Zhang X, et al. Business model design for the carbon capture utilization and storage (CCUS) project in China[J]. Energy Policy, 2018, 121: 519-533.
- Yi Q, Zhao Y, Huang Y, et al. Life cycle energy-economic-CO2 emissions evaluation of biomass/coal, with and without CO2 capture and storage, in a pulverized fuel combustion power plant in the United Kingdom[J]. Applied Energy, 2018, 225: 258-272.
- Yu S, Horing J, Liu Q, et al. CCUS in China's mitigation strategy: Insights from integrated assessment modeling[J]. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2019, 84: 204-218.
- Zhang K, Liu Z, Wang Y, et al. Flash evaporation and thermal vapor compression aided energy saving CO2 capture systems in coal-fired power plant[J]. Energy, 2014, 66(S): 556-568.
- Zhang Q, Li Y, Xu J, et al. Carbon element flow analysis and CO2 emission reduction in iron and steel works[J]. Journal of Cleaner Production, 2018, 172(PT.1): 709-723.
- Zhang S, Liu L, Zhang L, et al. An optimization model for carbon capture utilization and storage supply chain: A case study in Northeastern China[J]. Applied Energy, 2018, 231: 194-206.
- Zhang Y, Yuan Z, Margni M, et al. Intensive carbon dioxide emission of coal chemical industry in China[J]. Applied Energy, 2019, 236: 540-550.
- Zhang Y, Zhang Y, Zhang J. Environmental impacts of carbon capture, transmission, enhanced oil recovery, and sequestration: An overview [J]. Environmental Forensics, 2013, 14(4): 301-305.
- Zhang Z, Huisingh D. Carbon dioxide storage schemes: Technology, assessment and deployment[J]. Journal of Cleaner Production, 2017, 142: 1055-1064.
- Zhao RR, Cheng JM, Zhang K, et al. Numerical investigation of basin-scale storage of CO2 in saline aquifers of Songliao Basin, China. Greenhouse Gases-Science and Technology, 2015, 5(2): 180-197.
- Zhou D, Zhao Z, Liao J, et al. A preliminary assessment on CO2 storage capacity in the Pearl River Mouth Basin offshore Guang-

dong, China. International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, 2011, 5(2): 308-317.

Zong J, Sun L, Bao W. Research of present status and development suggestions regarding the carbon capture, utilization and storage[J]. IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science, 2020, 510: 042001.

波士顿咨询公司. 中国气候路径报告:承前继后、坚定前行[R]. 2020.

- 蔡博峰,李琦,林千果,等. 中国二氧化碳捕集、利用与封存(CCUS)报告(2019)[R]. 生态环境部环境规划院, 2020.
- 蔡博峰, 庞凌云, 曹丽斌, 等.《二氧化碳捕集、利用与封存环境风险评估技术指南(试行)》实施2年(2016—2018年)评估[J]. 环境工程, 2019, 37(2): 1-7.

曹丽斌,赵学涛,蔡博峰,等. 二氧化碳捕集、利用与封存环境风险问卷调查研究[J]. 环境工程, 2018, 36(2): 6-9+26. 曹丽斌,周颖,李琦,等. 推动中国二氧化碳捕集、利用与封存项目环境风险管理:环境保护部召开二氧化碳捕集、利用与

- 封存环境风险评估技术培训会[J]. 环境经济, 2017, 16: 28-31.
- 陈文会. 基于减排视角的燃煤电厂碳捕集与封存技术投资决策研究[D]. 中国地质大学(北京), 2019.
- 陈新新,马俊杰,李琦,等.国内地质封存CO2泄漏的生态影响研究[J].环境工程,2019,37(2):27-34.
- 陈征澳,李琦,张贤.欧洲能源复兴计划CCS示范项目实施进展与启示[J].中国人口.资源与环境, 2013, 23(10): 81-86.
- 程耀华,杜尔顺,田旭,等.电力系统中的碳捕集电厂:研究综述及发展新动向[J].全球能源互联网,2020,3(4):339-350.
- 高程达,孙向阳,曹吉鑫,等.土壤二氧化碳通量原位测定方法及装置[J].北京林业大学学报,2008,3:102-105.
- 耿海燕,赵东风,王嘉麟.二氧化碳封存及提高石油采收率的环境风险研究[J].安全与环境工程,2012,19(3):55-58.
- 郭智,张新妙,章晨林,栾金义. 膜分离法分离烟气中CO2材料及应用研究进展[J]. 现代化工, 2016, 36(6): 42-45+47.
- 何建坤. 中国长期低碳发展战略与转型路径研究[C]. 2020.
- 姜大霖,杨琳,魏宁,等. 燃煤电厂实施CCUS改造适宜性评估:以原神华集团电厂为例[J]. 中国电机工程学报, 2019, 39(19): 5835-5842.
- 経済産業省. 2050年カーボンニュートラルに伴う グリーン成長戦略. 2020.
- 科技部社会发展科技司,中国21世纪议程管理中心.中国碳捕集利用与封存技术发展路线图(2019版)[R].北京:科学出版社,2019.
- 匡冬琴,李琦,陈征澳,等.全球CCUS废气井法规现状及其对中国的启示[J].天然气与石油,2015,33(4):37-41.
- 李琦,蔡博峰,陈帆,等.二氧化碳地质封存的环境风险评价方法研究综述[J].环境工程,2019,37(2):13-21.
- 李琦, 陈征澳, 张九天, 等. 中国CCUS技术路线图未来版的(更新)启示——基于对世界CCS路线图透视分析[J]. 低碳世界, 2014, 55: 7-8.
- 李琦,刘桂臻,蔡博峰,等.二氧化碳地质封存环境风险评估的空间范围确定方法研究[J].环境工程,2018,36(2):27-32.
- 李琦, 刘桂臻, 张建, 等. 二氧化碳地质封存环境监测现状及建议[J]. 地球科学进展, 2013, 28(6): 718-727.
- 李琦, 石晖, 杨多兴. 碳封存项目井喷CO2扩散危险水平分级方法研究[J]. 岩土力学, 2016, 37(7): 2070-2078+2084.
- 李琦, 宋然然, 匡冬琴, 等. 二氧化碳地质封存与利用工程废弃井技术的现状与进展[J]. 地球科学进展, 2016, 31(3): 225-235. 李琦, 魏亚妮. 二氧化碳地质封存联合深部咸水开采技术进展[J]. 科技导报, 2013, 31(27): 65-70.
- 子词, 她正死. 书旧版地版出行状日休的风尔开不识不过很[J]. 行汉守顶, 2013, 51(27). 05-70.
- 李政,陈思源,董文娟,等.现实可行且成本可负担的中国电力低碳转型路径[J].洁净煤技术,2021,27(2):1-7.
- 刘桂臻,李琦,周冏,等.《二氧化碳捕集、利用与封存环境风险评估技术指南(试行)》在胜利油田驱油封存项目上的应用 初探[J].环境工程,2018,36(2):42-47+53.
- 刘桂臻,李琦. 气候变化背景下二氧化碳地质封存的盆地级选址评价方法[J]. 气候变化研究快报, 2014, 3(1): 13-19.
- 刘虹,姜克隽.我国钢铁与水泥行业利用CCS技术市场潜力分析[J].中国能源,2010,32(2):34-37.
- 刘佳佳,赵东亚,田群宏,等.CO2捕集,运输,驱油与封存全流程建模与优化[J].油气田地面工程,2018,37(10):7-11.
- 刘兰翠, 李琦. 美国关于二氧化碳地质封存井的要求[J]. 低碳世界, 2013, 20(01): 42-52.
- 刘牧心,梁希,林千果.碳中和背景下中国碳捕集、利用与封存项目经济效益和风险评估研究[J/OL].热力发电: 1-9[2021-04-28]. https://doi.org/10.19666/j.rlfd.202101009.
- 陆诗建,黄凤敏,李清方,等. 燃烧后CO,捕集技术与工程进展[J]. 现代化工, 2015, 35(6): 48-52.
- 麦肯锡. 迈向2060碳中和: 城市在脱碳化进程上的作用[R]. 2021.

米剑锋,马晓芳.中国CCUS技术发展趋势分析[J].中国电机工程学报,2019,39(9):2537-2544.

References

能源基金会. 中国碳中和综合报告2020——中国现代化的新征程: "十四五"到碳中和的新增长故事[R]. 北京: 能源基金 会, 2020.

能源转型委员会. 中国2050: 一个全面实现现代化国家的零碳图景[R]. 2020.

牛亚群, 董康银, 姜洪殿, 等. 炼油企业碳排放估算模型及应用[J]. 环境工程, 2017, 35(3): 163-167.

挪威船级社(DNV).能源转型展望:面向2050年的全球和地区预测[R].2020.

庞凌云,蔡博峰,陈潇君,等.《二氧化碳捕集、利用与封存环境风险评估技术指南(试行)》环境风险评价流程研究[J].环境 工程,2019,37(2):45-50+157.

秦积舜,李永亮,吴德斌,等. CCUS全球进展与中国对策建议[J]. 油气地质与采收率, 2020, 27(1): 20-28.

全球能源互联网发展合作组织. 中国2030年前碳达峰研究报告[C]. 2021.

全球能源互联网发展合作组织. 中国2060年前碳中和研究报告[C]. 2021.

沈超,李瑶瑶,刘颖颖,等. DMBA-DEEA-水三元吸收剂的CO,吸收解吸特性[J].现代化工,2017,37(6):141-145.

- 世界资源研究所(WRI).零碳之路:"十四五"开启中国绿色发展新篇章[R].2021.
- 王丹. 二氧化碳捕集、利用与封存技术全链分析与集成优化研究[D]. 中国科学院大学(中国科学院工程热物理研究所), 2020.

王枫, 朱大宏, 鞠付栋, 等. 660 MW燃煤机组百万吨CO,捕集系统技术经济分析[J]. 洁净煤技术, 2016, 22(6): 101-105+39.

王金南, 刘兰翠. 二氧化碳捕集、利用与封存(CCUS)项目的环境管理思考[J]. 低碳世界, 2013, 1: 22-25.

王涛, 刘飞, 方梦祥, 等. 两相吸收剂捕集二氧化碳技术研究进展[J]. 中国电机工程学报. 2020, 41(4), 1186-1196.

- 王永胜.中国神华煤制油深部咸水层二氧化碳捕集与地质封存项目环境风险后评估研究[J].环境工程, 2018, 36(2): 21-26.
- 魏宁, 姜大霖, 刘胜男, 等. 国家能源集团燃煤电厂CCUS改造的成本竞争力分析[J]. 中国电机工程学报, 2020, 40(4): 1258-1265+1416.

魏宁,刘胜男,李小春.中国煤化工行业开展CO2强化深部咸水开采技术的潜力评价[J].气候变化研究进展,2021,17(1):70-78.

魏一鸣. 气候工程管理: 碳捕集与封存技术管理[M]. 北京: 科学出版社, 2020.

吴佳阳. 燃烧后二氧化碳捕集系统的全生命周期环境评价[D]. 浙江大学, 2019.

亚洲开发银行. 中国碳捕集与封存示范和推广路线图研究[R]. 2015.

张运洲,张宁,代红才,等.中国电力系统低碳发展分析模型构建与转型路径比较[J].中国电力, 2021, 54(3): 1-11.

张贤.碳中和目标下中国碳捕集利用与封存技术应用前景[J].可持续发展经济导刊, 2020, 12: 22-24.

赵红涛,王树民,张曼. 低能耗碳捕集技术及燃煤机组热经济性研究[J]. 现代化工, 2021, 41(1): 210-214.

中国标准化研究院,全国氢能标准化技术委员会.中国氢能产业基础设施发展蓝皮书[M].北京:中国标准出版社,2016.

中国工程院碳汇与碳封存及碳资源化利用战略研究课题组.碳汇与碳封存及碳资源化利用战略研究报告[R]. 2021.

中国科学院碳中和重大咨询报告编写组. "碳中和"重大咨询项目: 碳捕集利用封存技术[R]. 2021.

中国21世纪议程管理中心.中国CCUS技术评估报告[M].北京: 2021 (出版中).

中华人民共和国自然资源部.中国矿产资源报告[R]. 2020.

